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News Review 
Our editing staff is now beginning 

to work earlier in the day on Tuesdays. 

We would appreciate receiving commu

nity news items by noon on Tuesday. 

Come in to the office Mondays from 2 

to 4 or 8 to 10 p.m. or drop items in 

the box in the Co-op. 
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Siegel Becomes the Sixth 
Candidate for City Council 

What Goes On 
Wed., Oct. 4, 7 p.m. Crime 

Prevention Committee Meet
ing, Police Station. 

Attorney Valerie Siegel, who 
has lived in Greenbelt since 
1978, filed on the last day to 
challenge the five sitting council 
members, all of whom are run
ning for re-election . This is 
Siegel 's second try for a seat on 
the council, as she was also a 
candidate in 1985. 

Biographies of Siegel and 
Mayor Pro Tern Edward Putens 
are printed below. They will be 
running against Mayor Antoinette 
"Toni" Bram and Councilmem
bers Thomas X. White, Rodney 
Roberts, and Judith Davis, whose 
biographies were printed in previ
ous issues of the News Review. 

Edward Putens 
Edward Putens is completing 

his seventh term on the Greenbelt 
City Council. Putens has been a 
resident of Greenbelt for 27 
years, living in Charlestowne 
North Apartments for 10 years, 
Windsor Green townhouses for 
nine years, and in a Greenbrook 
single family home for eight. His 
family includes his wife Becky 
and three children-Kim, 26; 
Ryan, 16; and Amy, 14. He was 
born in Hazelton, Pennsylvania 
and later moved to Baltimore. 

Putens has been employed by 
the federal government for 22 
years and has received many 
awards and commendations. 
Since 1987 he has been with the 
Food and Drug Administration 
and currently serves as a manager 
in the FDA's Office of Human 
Resources. He previously served 
in a variety of management and 
staff positions for the Department 
of Labor, the Office of Personnel 
management, and the U.S. Postal 
Service. 

Prior to his council service, 
Putens was chairman of the Com
munity Relations Advisory Board 
(CRAB) , which developed the 
proposal to establish the city's 
Crime Prevention Committee. He 
was one of the original members 
of the Windsor Green Board of 
Directors, wrote its committee 
bylaws and architectural control 
guidelines. He served on the 
Board for eight years. 

Putens has also been active in 
a variety of community orga
nizations. He is a member of Cit
izens for Greenbelt and a charter 
member of the Greenbelt Con
sumer Co-op, the Friends of the 
Greenbelt Museum, the Greenbelt 
Arts Center, and the Eleanor and 
Franklin Roosevelt Democratic 
Club. He was an active partici
pant in the Greenbelt Boys and 

WARNING! 
A cat was attdcked by a possible 
rabid raccoon on Wednesday 
momng 1n the 6 Court of Hillside 
Road Later a woman was bitten 
by a raccoon 1n a nearby area. The 
raccoon w as destroyed by ttie 
pohce 
Anyone who sees c:>n an ma act ng 
strangely or a nocturnal an ma out 
1n the daytime should not touch 
the animal. They should call the 
animal warden at 474-7200. 

Girls Club programs when his 
children were younger. Putens 
previously earned a black belt in 
karate, and from 1968 to '1977 
he operated a karate school above 
the Co-op grocery store. 

While on the City Council, 
Putens served on numerous 
county, state, and national com
mittees. He is a member of the 
regional Council of Governments 
(COG), Prince Georges County 
Municipal Association, Maryland 
Municipal League, and National 
League of Cities. He currently 
serves on the COG Human Re
sources and Public Safety Policy 
Committee (chairman 1986-1987), 
and he previously served on the 
Transportation Planning Board 
and the Human Resources Policy 
Committee. He has also served 
on two committees of the Na
tional League of Cities-the Hu-

See ELECTION, page 7 

Thurs., Oct. 5, 7:30 p.m. 
GEAC Candidates Night, Ter
race Room, Greenbriar Com
munity Center. 

Candidates' Night 
The Greenbelt East Advisory 

Committee (GEAC) will host a 
Candidate's Night so all may 
meet the six candidates for City 
Council. Everyone is welcome to 
join GEAC on Thursday, October 
5, at 7:30 p.m. in the Terrace 
Room of the Greenbriar Commu
nity Center located at 7600 
Hanover Parkway. 

Topics to be discussed include 
development in Greenbelt East; 
community-oriented policing ef
forts; traffic control and roads in
frastructure both within and 
around Greenbelt. For further in
formation, contact Margaret 
Powell at 982-9832. 

Whose Vision in Metro Plans? 
by Heather Elizabeth Peterson 

The question of how to plan 
for Greenbelt West's future 
caused the Greenbelt City Coun
cil to clash with the city staff at 
the August 28 work session. 

The subject under discussion 
was the city's Metro goals, which 
tell how Greenbelt wishes plan
ning and zoning to take place in 
Greenbelt West. This long-term 
project will eventually be submit
ted to the County Council, which 
will use it to determine what de
velopment occurs in that part of 

to form a vision is that they're 
going to put their vision out." 

''Not if you tell the experts 
your parameters," said 
Councilmember Judith Davis. 
"We've got to do something," 

Celia Wilson, Director of Plan
ning and Community Develop
ment, described further the type 
of work which the experts would 
undertake. She said, "There's a 
shift of emphasis from having 
experts telling you what you 
should do to having the commu
nity" present its ideas. Wilson 
said that the process was like a 

"My problem with hiring the so-called experts to form a 
vision is that they're going to put their vision out. " 

- Rodney Roberts, City Council 

the city. 
City staff suggested hiring ex

perts to develop what City Man
ager Daniel G. Hobbs described 
as a "vision" for Greenbelt West. 
Hobbs said that the Metro goals 
were of great importance because 
"the decisions coming out of this 
are going to affect an entire end 
of Greenbelt for the next 50 
years." 

Several councilmembers sug
gested that this project should 
only be started after council has 
made clear what types of devel
opment are considered appropri
ate for Greenbelt. Said 
Councilmember Edward Putens, 
"I want to make sure that we 
don't get sucked into (the ex
perts') plans." 

Councilmember Rodney Rob
erts agreed, saying, "There is 
such an excess of office space in 
this area ... this is ridiculous." 

Hobbes responded to the criti
cism by saying, "Aren't you . . . 
already articulating an assumed 
vision?" He said that in the pro
cess he was suggesting, Greenbelt 
would decide what its vision is 
for the area. 

Roberts replied, "My problem 
with hiring the so-called experts 

charrette, adding, "We did a simi
lar thing with Schrom Hills Park 
.... (The experts] facilitate you 
to getting to an understanding of 
your future." 

Said Councilmember Thomas 
X. White, "I guess my problem 
would be that we would be un
dergoing a paper-is-blank type of 
planning, and I would like to put 
a parameter around it. . . . It 
would be nice if we had some 
goals." 

"I think the process t.akes care 
of that," said Wtlson. The goals, 
she said, come at a later stage in 
the process. 

White reiterated, however, "I 
want to start down the path with 
some very strong Greenbelt pa
rameters." 

Hobbes argued that if 
Greenbelt skipped steps in devel
oping its Metro goals vision, this 
would reflect badly on the city 
when the County Council decided 
whether to use these goals. He 
said that there was "something 
intellectually dishonest" about 
council stating what the city's vi
sion was for Greenbelt West be
fore the city had begun studying 
the matter. 

See VISION, page 9 
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Eunice Coxon, G reenbelt activist, receives County Civic Federa
tion award. 

Local Activist Eunice Coxon 
Wins Civic Federation Award 

by Autumn Kuei 
Eunice Coxon-utter the name 

and the word "fireball" comes to 
mind. The consensus from fel
low Greenbelters is that she never 
fails to speak her mind. But fan 
or critic, no one can deny that 
this octogenarian inspires extreme 
emotions in all who know ~r. A 
transplanted New Englander, 
Coxon has been active in the 
Greenbelt community for the past 
29 years. 

Coxon' "reach out and touch 
someone" philosophy has ex
tended beyond our fair city to the 
rest of the county, and on Thurs
day, Sept 14, she was awarded 
the Prince Georges County Civic 
Federation Award for her tireless 
involvement with civic activities 
in Greenbelt and throughout the 
county. 

Councilwoman Audrey Scott, a 
longtime friend of Coxon's, was 
present at the Golden Bull to 
present her with the award, as 
well as a citation from the 
County Council. Councilwoman 

Scott said,· "I have been the re
cipient of thousartds of calls from 
Eunice" and have "learned to rely 
on (her} information." In addi
tion, Scott commented that "no 
one is more dedicated to good 
government" and ensuring that 
"elected officials are held ac
countable." Mayor Antoinette 
Bram, although unable to attend 
the award dinner, sent her con
gratulations to Coxon. 

Greenbelters may know Coxon 
best for her service for two terms 
as president of Citizens for 
Greenbelt, her work on five com
mittees for Greenbelt Homes, 
Inc., and her efforts to secure 
voting machines for GHI annual 
meetings. She also served as a 
Greenbelt Labor Day Festival 
Talent Show Judge, on the City 
of Greenbelt Board of Appeals, 
and has been the recipient of nu
merous nominations for Outstand
ing Citizen of Greenbelt. 

Dr. Harriet Phelps, a friend of 
Coxon's, says, "I always have fun 

See COXON, page 7 

There's Still Time to Register 
For the City Council Election 

Yes, Virginia, there could be a 
spirited City Council election, af
ter all. Until Sept. 25 - the last 
day for candidates to file - it ap
peared the five sitting city coun
cil members would have an easy 
ride. With no challengers in the 
race, Mayor Antoinette Bram, 
Mayor Pro-tern Edward Putens, 
and Councilmembers Thomas X. 
White, Rodney Roberts, and 
Judith Davis could be expected to 
concentrate their efforts on vying 
for the mayoral seat, which tradi
tionally goes to the top vote get
ter. 

However, early Monday af
ternoon Valerie Siegel threw her 
hat into the ring, a sign that the 
1995 City Council election will 
be more than a single-issue cam
paign, one that will generate in
terest and energize the electorate 
to come out and vote on Novem
ber 7. 

Yes, Virginia, Greenbelters 
surely know they must be regis
tered with Prince Georges County 
in order to cast their ballots on 
election day. Anyone who is un-

certain about his or her voting 
status can call City Clerk David 
Moran or Dorothy Lauber at 474-
3870. 

How to Register 
Residents who wish to register 

may pick up forms during regular 
office hours at the city offices in 
the Municipal Building, 25 Cres
cent Road, or at the Greenbelt 
Library, Greenbelt Homes, Inc., 
Green Ridge House, Greenbriar 
Community Center, Windsor 
Green Community Center, Hunt
ing Ridge Condominium Associa
tion, and Springhill Lake Foun
tain Lodge. 

Voter registration fonns may 
also be obtained by calling 627-
2814. All forms must be mailed 
or delivered to the County Board 
of Elections, 14701 Oden Bowie 
Drive in Upper Marlboro, by 4 
p.m. on October 10. (The city is 
not involved with this proced1.1re.) 

In addition to being registered 

See REGISTRATION, page 7 
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Greenbriar Thanks 
Coach Marvin Gay 

Greenbriar Tennis Coach 
Marvin L. Gay was thanked by 
the youth and adults of 
Greenbriar for his summer ten
nis instruction sessions. Hand
made cards and letters of thanks 
were presented to Gay in the 
Greenbriar Game Room and are 
currently on display there. 

"Twenty free tennis lessons 
were provided for Greenbriar 
and Glen Oaks adults and chil
dren over age 6," said Michael 
F. Vaccaro, President of ,the 
Greenbriar Community Associa
tion. "We were also very 
pfeased to receive donations of 
tennis rackets from the commu
nity." 

Students learned basic tennis 
fundamentals: choosing equip
ment, controlling the racket 
(and the ball), forehands, 
backhands, lobs and serves, and 
scoring a game. 

"It was a pleasure to work 
with enthusiastic community 
youth and adults," said Gay. 
"To see them grow over the I 0 
weeks was very rewarding, I 
would also like to extend my 
appreciation to the assistant 
coaches David Dixon and Ron 
Anderson." 

U. of Md. Symphony 
To Play at Roosevelt 

On Wednesday, Oct. 11, at 8 
p.m., the University of Mary
land Symphony Orchestra, con
ducted by William Hudson, will 
present Beethoven's Symphony 
No. 3, Opus 55 in E-Flat, the 
"Eroica", and Prokofiev's Piano 
Concerto No. 2 in G minor, 
with pianist Naoko Takao, at 
Eleanor Roosevelt High School. 
Admission is free. 

Pianist Naoko Takao, a na
tive of Japan, began her studies 
at the age of five. Since com
ing to the United States in 
1984, she has won numerous 
awards, including prizes in the 
California Young Artist and 
Elizabeth Davis Competitions. 
In addition, she has appeared as 
soloist with orchestras in Cali
fornia and Connecticut. 

Takao holds degrees from the 
Hartt School of Music and the 
University of Maryland, where 
her teachers have included 
Raymond Hanson and Anne 
Koscielny. 

William Hudson, professor of 
music, is conductor of orchestra 
and opera at the University of 
Maryland. He is music director 
of the Fairfax Symphony Or
chestra and the Shenandoah Val
ley Music Festival and is a 
member of the faculty of the 
Conducting Institute of the 
American Symphony Orchestra 
League. With the Fairfax Sym
phony and as a guest conductor, 
Hudson has enjoyed successful 
collaborations with many of the 
outstanding soloists of our time. 
Recent guest conducting appear
ances include performances in 
Egypt at the Cairo Opera House 
and in Helsinki, Finland. For 
more information call the Uni
versity Box Office at (301) 405-
1150. 

HLEP! 
The News Review needs help 
with it's Wendsday nit proof
reeding sesson. If you can spot 
the misteaks, in this add and give 
at lest to hours, one nite a 
month, we need you. This is a 
volunteer job wiht only nominale 
pay. 

Call 441-2662 or 474-8483 to 
volunteer, pleez. 
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Thanks, Coach! (L - R) Greenbriar resident Ani Sandhu, age 13, 
expresses appreciation on behalf of Greenbriar youth and adults 
to Greenbriar Resident Tennis Instructor Marvin L. Gay for sum
mertime tennis lessons. 

Take a Boat Trip 
To Maryland's Past 

On Saturday, September 30, 
The Maryland-National Capital 
Park and Planning Commission 
will host a boat trip entitled 
"Journey Into Jug Bay's Past," 
featuring an hour-long boat tour 
covering the social history of Jug 
Bay, and a half-hour walking tour 
of the grounds of Mount Calvert 
Mansion in Charlestown, the 
former Prince Georges County 
Seat. 

This family outdoor event is 
free and will be held rain or 
shine. 

The boat tours are at 8 a.m., 
10 a.m., noon and 2 p.m. The 
Department of Parks and Recre
ation is committed to ac
commodating individuals with 
disabilities into their programs. 
Please· contact the facility man-
ager to arrange for assistance. 
For information call 627-6074; 
TIY 699-2544. 

-photo by Linda Evans 

Lend a Helping Hand 
Carroll Manor Nursing Home, 

located in Hyattsville, has a wide 
variety of volunteer opportunities 
available. People are needed to 
help with typing and filing, to 
teach arts and crafts to the elderly 
and disabled, and to visit and es
cort patients around the facility. 

For more information, call the 
Prince Georges Voluntary Action 
Center, Inc. at (301) 699-2800. 

Volunteers Needed 
Women In Community Ser

vice, Inc. (WICS) has volunteer 
opportunities throughout the 
Greater Washington D.C. area for 
mentors, advisors, resource coun
selors, and tutors to work with 
Job Corps students, ages 16 to 
25. Job Corps is a federally 
funded program of continuing 
education and vocational training 
for "at risk", economically chal
lenged youth. For information on 
these and other volunteer oppor
tunities, call (202) 393-1188. 

,/ 

~ 
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Greenbelt 
Recreation Department 

Join the Greenbelt Recreation Department for GLAD 
(Greenbelt Leisure and Activity Days)! We'll provide 
adventurous trips and exciting planned activities on school 
holidays. Let GLAD eliminate your school holiday day care 
dilemma or use GLAD to cure those "What can I do now?" 
blues. For children 6-12 years of age. 

Wednesday, October 4 
Friday, October 27 
Monday, November 6 
Monday, January 1 5 

Register for all days at a discounted price of: 
Resident - $100.00 
Non Resident-$120.00 

Or register for single days at a price of: 
Resident - $30.00 
Non-Resident- $35.00 

Contact the Recreation Business Office for additional 
information at 397-2200. 

Fifty Years Ago 
Traffic Fines 

by James Giese 
May, 1945-"Where does the 

$3.50 go?" asked the Greenbelt 
Cooperator in an editorial about 
traffic fines. The $3.50 was the 
amount of the total $5.50 mini
mum fine charged for local traf
fic violations that went to the 
state for "court" costs. The pa
per wasn't able to determine 
what the money was used for. 
Between the money for fines and 
the expensive Maryland auto 
tags, the paper felt that Maryland 
should have the best highway 
system in the country. 

The paper also advocated that, 
instead of giving the police offic
ers discretionary powers to issue 
either warnings or citations, there 
should be a policy for traffic vio
lators. It suggested that first of
fenders should be given a repri-
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Letters 
Postcards Sought 

We are from Clayton Elemen
tary School in Englewood, Colo
rado. Our class is studying the 
geography and history of the 
United States. We would appre
ciate it if you would publish this 
letter in your newspaper. Our 
goal is to collect postcards and 
information from all around the 
United States. 
Sincerely yours, 
Andy Stevens & Jennifet- Boaz 
Clayton Elementary School 
4600 S. Fox Street 
Englewood, CO 80110 

mand by the officer, second vio
lators a warning and that the fine 
only be imposed the third time. 

Note: Could it have been that 
someone on the editorial staff of 
the paper got a traffic ticket? 

Greenbelt Municipal Access 
Channel B-10 Schedule 

Tuesday and Thursday, October J & 5 

6:00 pm 

8:00 pm 

"The 1995 Greenbelt 
Labor Day Parade" 
"One Thin Dime" 

OFFICIAL NOTICE 

The Board of Elections is seeking residents who would be 
willing to serve as election clerks on November 7, 1995 from 6:00 
a.m. to about 9:00 p.m. There will be a training session to attend 
also, on November 6th at 7:30 p.m. for about 1-1/2. 

This is a rewarding experience for anyone interested in the 
political process who would like to make a contribution to his or 
her community. The salary is $108 but the satisfaction of 
participation in our local election is even more rewarding. 

Please submit a letter of interest immediately, or call me at 
474-3870 OR 474-8000. 

Dorothy Lauber, CMC 

CHINESE RESTAURANT 

(Formerly China Pearl) 
7701 Greenbelt Rd., Greenbelt, Md 20770 

301-441-8880 Fax 301-345-8624 

- Elegant, Inexpensive, Casual
Dining 

Vegetarian Menu Items 
Daily Specials 

• Free Delivery within 3 miles 
(min. $15.00 order) 

• Special Senior Citizen Discounts 
• Private Party Room 

(Accomodates up to 40 people) 

-Not Your Ordinary Chinese Restaurant-r------------_-.-,--.... -----~-----~---.-~-----, 
!10°/o. OFF · :.:~~, l L ____________ 8!P~t.:g{:!lf~---------J 
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Japanese Kimono 
On Friday, October 6, the 

"Explorations Unlimited" pro
gram will be "exploring" the 
Japanese kimono. Yoshiko 
Waeldner, originally from 
Nagoya, Japan, will be demon
strating the kimono. She will 
discuss this traditional Japanese 
dress and explain its history. 
Waeldner has been living in 
Greenbelt since 1973 and often 
helps backstage with a Japanese 
Dancing group. "Explorations 
Unlimited" is a speaker series 
held every Friday from 1-3 p.m. 
at the Youth Center. Everyone 
is welcome to attend and ques
tions are always encouraged. 
For more information call 
397-2200. 

At The Library 
On Wednesday, Oct. 4, P. J. 

Storytime for ages 4-6 will meet 
at 7 p.m. 

Drop-In Storytime for ages 3-
5 will meet on Thursday, Oct. 5, 
at IO: 15 a.m. 

Also on Thursday, Oct. 5, the 
Tickly Toddle Storytime for age 
2 and parent will meet at 11: 15 
a.m. Registration is required. 
Limit: 12. 

Read-Aloud Author 
Speaks at Roosevelt 

Jim Trelease, author of the 
best-selling Read-Aloud Hand
book, will speak and sign copies 
of the new fourth edition of the 
Handbook on Monday, October 
2, 7 p.m., at Eleanor Roosevelt 
High School, 7601 Hanover 
Parkway. 

Since its initial publication in 
1979, The Read-Aloud Handbook 
has shown parents and teachers, 
across the nation and around the 
world, how to raise a reader. 
There are over one million cop
ies in print and Jim Trelease has 
become known as "the read
aloud guru." Trelease works full
time addressing parents, teachers 
and professional groups on the 
subjects of children, literature 
and television. 

In The Read-Aloud Handbook, 
Trelease describes all the reasons 
people should read to children, 
how to do it, and how to create 
an atmosphere in the home and 
classroom that welcomes readers. 
The second half of the book is 
an easy-to-read reference to 
more than 1200 children's 
books, from picture books to 
novels, that are great read
alouds. 

The Kiwanis Club of Prince 
Georges County, in parcnership 
with the Prince Georges County 
Public Schools and the Prince 
Georges County memorial Li
brary System, is sponsoring Tre
lease 's appearance. The program 
is free and open to the public. 
For information, call 301-699-
3500. 

Fun at Goddard 
There will be a model rocket 

launch on Sunday, October I at I 
p.m. at the Goddard Visitor Cen
ter. Bring a rocket or just come 
and enjoy. All launches are 
monitored for safety and are held 
weather permitting. The visitor 
center is located on Soil Conser
vation Road. For more informa
tion call 286-8981. 

Library Forming 
Kid's Magazine 

A new magazine of children's 
writing ii; being organized by the 
Greenbelt Library's children's de
partment and sponsored by the 
Friends of the Greenbelt Library. 
An organizational meeting will be 
held at the library on Saturday 
September 30 at 10 a.m. Children 
up to age 15 and interested adults 
are invited. Volunteers for typing, 
writing, photocopying, planning 
and naming the new magazine are 
all welcome. For more information 
call Lynn Illback at 345-5800. 

GOLDEN AGE CLUB 
by Dolores Capotosto 

The October 4 meeting of the 
Golden Age Club will be the 
business meeting of the month. 

ow that our summer fun and 
trips are over, it is time to con
sider the events scheduled for 
Fall. It will be especially hard for 
those members who went to 
Hilton Head Island-such a lux
urious place! But all segments of 
the population were seen on our 
guided tours-to Beaufort, and to 
Parris Island in South Carolina, 
and to Savannah, in Georgia. 

We would like to thank Rudi 
Pugliese for his presentation on 
Antietam Battlefield. Also, a 
thanks to Joe Wilkinson for 
bringing us the speaker from the 
Beltway Plaza, Laura Latimer. 
The businessmen there are in
terested in ideas from the J_pcal 
public on ways to improve shop
ping at the Plaza. Since they are 
open early in the morning, they 
suggest that walkers might want 
to avail themselves of the Mall. 

Sign-up lists are available at 
the meetings for our great trips
we will go to Luray Caverns in 
October. 

Last, but certainly not least, a 
hardy "Welcome Back" to the 
Mahers. We will continue to hope 
and pray for other members who 
are ill. - ~ 
" Volley1,all ' 
Co-ed volleyball is played 
every Monday evening at the 
Greenbelt Middle School Gym 
from 7 to 10 P.M. This is 
sponsored by the Greenbelt 
Recreation Department. A 
nominal fee is charged. You'll 
have fun, meet new people 
and get plenty of exercise. 
~ I - ~ 

~ 

I 
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ll'''; Grass Seed Sale 

la 

For GHI Members Only 

Saturdays, September 30 and October 7 & 14 
10:00 a.rn. - 12 noon on Hamilton Place 

$1.25 a pound - limit 5 lbs. 
There will be 2 kinds of seed available: 

Sunny blend and shade blend 
Cover straw will be provided (please bring a large bag 
for this purpose.) Drop and broadcast spreaders are 
available by contacting the Maintenance Department at 
474-6011. If it rains on any Saturday the sale will not be 
held on that day. 
- -' 
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Community Events 
PTSA Has FUNDDAY 
At Eleanor Roosevelt 

The Parent, Teacher, and Stu
dent Association of Eleanor 
Roosevelt High School is hosting 
a fund-raising fair, "FUNDDAY 
1995," on Saturday, Oct. 7, from 
9 a.m. to 3 p.m. This year is 
the school's 20th a~niversary. 
There will be a used book sale, 
craft show, silent auction, flea 
market, food, games, music, and 
more. A football home game 
against Bowie High School will 
take place in the afternoon. 

Donations may be dropped 
off on Saturday, Sept. 30, from 9 
a.m. to 1 p.m. at the front en
trance of the school. For more 
information or to reserve space, 
call Barbara Ford, 441-8241, or 
Jan Sullivan, 490-0385. 

Astronomy Club 
Holds Star Party 

The Greenbelt Astronomy 
Club will hold its last Public 
Star Party of the season at the 
Northway Fields on Saturday 
evening, Sept. 30 starting at 7:30 
p.m. Club members will bring 
their telescopes for viewing the 
wonders of the Autumn Night 
Sky. In particular, the edge on 
appearance of the ring of Saturn 
will be the spotlight object. This 
is a rather rare event that only 
happens every 15 years as the 
Earth crosses the plane of 
Saturn's orbit. Star cluster, 
double stars, and nebulae, will 
also be looked at with the tele
scopes. This event is free and 
open to the public. Children 
should be accompanied by an 
adult. 

The Greenbelt Astronomy 
club is open to all and meets 
each month at the Owens Sci
ence Center. There is a small fee 
for membership. The next meet
ing will be at 7:30 p.m. on Oc
tober 26. 

Greenbriar Yard Sale 
Greenbriar's Fall Yard Sale 

will be hosted on Saturday, Oct. 
7, from 10 a.m. - 2 p.m. in The 
Terrace Room of the Community 
Building at 7600 Hanover Park
way. 

Hot dogs and chips will be 
sold by Greenbriar volunteers. 
For more information, please call 
Linda Evans at 441-1096. 

Recreation Review 
Tutoring is available for stu

dents grades 1 through 12 who 
are having difficulty in school. 
Tutoring is held every Thursday 
afternoon from 3:30-4:30 p.m. at 
the SHL Recreation Center. For 
more information call 345-2770 
or 345-6660. 

Exercise For Lunch 
The Greenbelt Youth Center 

is open weekdays from 11 a.m. 
to 2 p.m for this program. The 
center is equipped with free 
weights and a gymnasium and 
offers quick access to the Braden 
Field tennis courts and Greenbelt 
lake path. Showers and lockers 
are also available. A nine-month 
membership or daily admission 
fee is charged. Apply at the 
Business Office, Monday 
through Friday, 8:30 a.m. - 4:30 
p.m. or call 397-2200 for addi
tional information. 

Facility E ntrance Car d 
The Greenbelt Recreation De

partment would like to remind 
everyone that all participants 14 
years and over, are required to 
possess a Recreation Facility 
Card to enter Recreation Centers. 
They may be purchased by resi
dents only. Proof of residency is 
required. Cards may be pur
chased at the Greenbelt Youth 
Center or the Springhill Lake 
Recreation Center. 

Spotlight on the Arts 
A very special concert will fill 

the air with delightful music Sat
urday, October 28. Don't miss 
"Vocal Excursions" .... as the Arts 
Center comes alive with the 
sounds of songs from opera to 
jazz. 

Mixed Media 
At Gallery 

The Gallery of the Prince 
Georges County Memorial Li
brary System presents mixed me
dia by Richard Ward. The series 
speaks volumes on the re
lationship of color, material and 
composition. One installation 
won him second place in Heri
tage Unlimited, Gallery's Annual 
Emerging Artist Contest. The 
show will be on display Oct. 2 -
27. The public is invited to the 
opening reception to be held on 
Saturday, Oct. 7 from 3 - 5 p.m. 
The Gallery, located in the 
Greenbelt Branch Library, is open 
Mon. - Wed., 2 - 5 and 6:30 - 9 
p.m.; Thurs. - Sat., 2 - 5 p.m. 

Greenbelt Writers 
Hold Open Reading 

The Greenbelt Writers' Group 
will host its next open reading on 
Saturday, Sept. 30, in the meeting 
room of the Greenbelt Police Sta
tion. Sign-up for the reading will 
begin at 7: 15 p.m. and the read
ing will begin at 7:30 p.m. Po
etry, fiction, nature writing, per
sonal essays, humor, and other 
creative genres are welcome. 
Readers of poetry will be limited 
to five minutes; readers of prose 
will be limited to ten minutes. 

The reading will be followed 
by refreshments and conversation, 
after which the Writers' Group 
will hold a meeting. Anyone in
terested in joining the group -
or just curious about it - is in
vited to attend. For more infor
mation, call Marsha at 982-0365 
or Robert at 474-6980. 

OFFICIAL NOTICE 
REGULAR ELECTION -TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 7, 1995 

The final day to register in order to vote in the 
Greenbelt City Council election will be 

Tuesday, October 10, 1995 

Residents must be registered with Prince George's County in order to vote. Voter 
registration forms may be obtained by calling 627-2814, or at the following 
locations: 

Greenbelt Municipal Building 
Greenbelt Library 

Greenbelt Homes, Inc. 
Green Ridge House 

Greenbriar Community Center 
Windsor Green Community Center 

Hunting Ridge Condominium Association 
Springhill Lake Fountain Lodge 

These forms must be received by the County Board of Elections, 14701 Oden 
Bowie Drive, in Upper Marlboro by 4:00 p.m. on October 9th. The city is not 
involved with this procedure, and the registering voter is responsible for mailing or 
delivering the form to Upper Marlboro. 

If you do not know whether or not you are registered, or if you have any questions, 
please call me or Dorothy Lauber at 474-3870. 

--. .. . 

David E. Moran 
City Clerk 



Actors' Talent Shows 
In "Jake's Women" 

her character is eager to placate the 
tantrums of her brother. On behalf 
of the community, we welcome all 
talented West Coast transplants. 

by Autumn Kuei 
I was told at the doorway of the 

Greenbelt Arts Center that "Jake's 
Women" had a st:!llar staff. Natu
rally, the critic in me thought in 
typical Rochester arrogance, "Don't 
bother to give them a character ref
eren ce-1 shall judge for 
myself ... "Let me begin by saying 
that this interpretation of Neil 
Simon's classic is the stuff which 
GAC's earlier productions like 
"Jigsaws" and "Philadelphia, Here I 
Come" are made of. What con
stantly amazes me is how talent 
can override any need for special 
effects! 

The story is of a successful 
playwright whose hold on the line 
between reality and fantasy has be
come very fuzzy. Throughout the 
play, you see him struggle mentally 
with his past and present wives, his 
sister, his therapist and his daugh
ter. Each person represents an un
resolved issue in his internal tur
moil over trust, control, intimacy 
and guilt. The entire play is an 
adrenaline-pumping tug-o-war 
which no one, especially not Jake, 
can afford to lose. 

Bill Prindle gives an over
whelmingly powerful performance 
as Jake, a man halfway in shadow 
and halfway in light. His biography 
reads that he loves serious drama 
and comedy. He can honestly claim 
that he's good at what he likes re
cause "Jake's Women" qualifies as 
both. I wonder at the knockouts he 
must have survived-the seven 
rounds he went through in this play 
are enough to make any sane per
son "punchy." And if you wonder 
who had the honesty to bring this 
"ironman" down to his hips, look 
no further than Deborah Hensley, 
who plays his estranged wife, 
Maggie. Hensley's Maggie brings 
to life a "small town" girl's journey 
from chrysalis to butterfly. WII1l1ing 
her back from the arms of a cos
mopolitan executive took a 
"miracle, a catharsis and a bolt of 
lightning" from Jake. 

There will always be arguments 
about whether the first love is al
ways the most memorable. For 
Jake, there is no dispute. He lives 
in the past and the woman who 
holds him captive is Julie, his dead 
wife, played by Janice Marshall. 
Marshall was perfectly cast as the 
character who represented ev
erything "wholesome and pure" in 
Jake's youth. In contrast, Vicki 
Weeks, who plays Sheila, a woman 
Jake has been seeing since his 
separation from Maggie, tells the 
audience that no matter how he 
tries to rise above mediocrity-he 

Baha·i'Faith 
"Justice is a powerful force. It 
is, above all else, the conqueror 
of the citadels of the hearts and 
souls of men, and the revealer 
of the secrets of the world of 
being, and the standard-bearer 
of love and bounty." 

-Baha'i Sacred Writings 
Greenbelt Baha'i Community 

P.O. Box 245 
Greenbelt, MD 20770 

345-2918 220-3460 

<:::>( 
Catholic 

Community 
of Greenbelt 
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Municipal Building Sundays 
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is still a "plain, commonplace sin
ner." And to put everything into 
perspective is Edith, Jake's analyst 
or rather the "devil's advocate," 
played by Norma Ozur. She is 
back in rare form with her "new
age analysis." Sarcasm rolls off her 
tongue like a shot of rich, aged 
brandy. She truly makes one feel 
like "time flies when you're neu
rotic." 

Contrary to popular belief, the 
presence of a cute little girl does 
nothing for the blackened heart of 
a critic. A talented, junior actress, 
on the other hand, casts an entirely 
different light on the situation. 
Heather Martin, who played Molly 
at 12, will hopefully return again in 
other productions which call for a 
youthful character. She was genu
ine and spontaneous as Daddy's 
little girl. And as Daddy's big girl 
at 21, Vicky Riego de Dios, will 
have no problem being initiated 
into the Greenbelt theatre commu
nity. She had just the right amount 
of spunk and wannth to carry off a 
role that could easily have been 
overplayed. 

Finally, the infamous sibling 
connection comes in the fonn of a 
gracious Jill Macy. She plays 
Jake's flighty sister, Karen, who is 
the projection of everything he 
loves and despises about himself. 
Macy is as thrown into the role as 

"Jake's Women" will be show
ing Fridays/Saturdays, September 
29-October 14 at 8 p.m. and Sun
days, October I and 8 at 2 p.m. 
Please call (301) 441-8770 for 
more information. 

Free Car Wash 
Holy Cross Lutheran Church, 

located at 6905 Greenbelt Road, 
across from the American Legion, 
will offer a car wash to the 
Greenbelt community on Satur
day, Oct. 7 from 11 a.m. - 1 p.m. 
This car wash is "absolutely 
free." No money will be ac
cepted for this service. Holy 
Cross members wish to show 
their appreciation for the wonder
ful community in which they are 
fortunate enough to be located. 
"Bring us your dirtiest cars and 
let us do your dirty work! See 
you there!" 

PaintBraadt 
Unitarian Church 
3215 Powder Mill Road 

Sun., Oct. 1, 9:30 & 11:15 a.m. 

"Can Two Rights Make a Wrong?" 
Rev. Albert Herling 

Church School 

Both Services 

, Assistive Listening Devices 
I Rev. R.H. Thompson 937-3666 

(.,~ ,I ., -1-• -1-• '/l /) -1-• ~ -r 
~ /~ \,..., \,..., , l r/"') \,..., ~ \...-

' 

BAJ) (15 ( crsu,~crs 
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COME AND WORSHIP 
60D 

You are a/WBYS welcome. 
BIBLE STUDY WORSHIP WED 

9:45 AM 11:00 AM & 7:00 PM 7:45 
For transportation call 474-4212 9:00 to 1 :00 

Greenbelt Community Church 
UNITED CHURCH OF CHRIST 

Hillside &. Crescent Roads 

Phone: 474-6171 mornings 

t 0: 15 a.m. Sunday Worship 

Daniel Hamlin, Pastor 
"A church of the open mind, th~ wa~1'.i hea~t, 

the aspiri11g soul, and the social vision ... 

UNITED METHODIST CHURCH 
MOWATT MEMORIAL 

40 Ridge Road· Greenbelt· 474-9410 · 
PRAISE&.. PRAYER SING Wed. 7:30 pm 

Sunday Bible Studies 9:30 am 
WORSHIP SERVICT 1 t :00 am 
Children's Service 11 :30 am 

Arthur D. Shotts, Pastor, 
Counseling 301/681-3201 4 7 4-1 24 

THE LORD ISN'T INTERESTED IM OUR IQ, 
BUT IN OUR "I WILL" 

Think the Church Doesn't 
Have Room for You? 

We do! 

Sunday Worship, 9 am & 11 am 

St. George's Episcopal Church 
Located in Glenn Dale, Just East of Greenbelt 

Lanham-Severn & Glenn 
Da.Ie Rds., just South of 
Greenbelt Rd (MD 193) 

. 

The Rev. Michael W. Hopkins, Vicar 
More info: 262-3285 
Inquirers Class Sun eves 6-8 pm 

--···· · · ·~~- .... 

The cast of "Jake's Women," left to right, front row: Heather 
Martin, Janlee Marshall, Bill Prindle, Deborah Hensley; back row, 
Vicki Weeks, Vicky Riego de Dios, Jill Macy , and Norma Ozur.
photo courtesy Greenbelt Arts Center. 

Berwyn Presbyterian Church 
6301 Greenbelt Road 

Sunday School 
Worship Service 

9:30 a.m. 
11:00 a.m. 

All are Welcome 
Rev. Sidney Conger 474-7573 

A TREE OF LIFE TO THEM THAT~ FAST TO IT 
~~} r.c: >.pJ ~ 

~r(~ . 

SYNAGOGUE 
19 Ridge Road, Greenbelt• 474-4223 

Reconstructionist. / Conservative 
Tue.-Fri. (9-1) 

Nursery and religious schools (K-'7) • Confirmation 
A Full Range of Social and Religious Activities 

Friday Evening and Saturday &rvices 
Rabbi Saul Grife Cantor Phil Greenfield 

ST. HUGH'S CATHOLIC CHURCH 
135 Crescent Road, Greenbelt, Md. 

MASS HEDULEt 
Sunday 8, 9:30, 11 a.m., 12:30 p.m. 

Saturday 5 p.m. 
DaQy Ma.es: '7:SO e.m. M~-Fridaiy, 9 a.m. Mond&y..sa.turdq, 

Sa.cr11metllt al Reconciliation: Saturda7 3:45-4:'5 p.m. 
Rev. Thomaa F. Crowley, Pastor 

Rev. G, Parwl Herberi, Asaociiate Pa8ll'.or 
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9:00 am - 12 noon 

Monday - FriJ~y 
301-937-4292 

invites you to join us in 
worslup, praise and song. 

A.LL ~ W€l.Com€ 

SUNDAY 
SERVICES 

at 
8:15, 9:30 and 10:45 

a.m. 
$imd$f Scl)ool 
· 9:30a.m. 
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,~ HOLY CROSS LUTHERAN CHURCH 

Christ Centered-Bible Based 

Friendly people worshiping God and serving their community. 

• Sunday Worship Services: 8:30 and 11 :15 a.m. 
(Olnfant Care Provided at each Service} 

• Sunday School and Bible Classes: 9:50 a.m. 

• Pre-School Department: 9:50 and 11 :15 a.m. 

6905 Greenbelt Road, Greenbelt, MD 20770 

Rev. Stephen H. Mentz, Pastor (301) 345-5111 
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Zo~ing Independence Is Concern of Council 
by Heather Elizabeth Peterson 

At its September 11 meeting, 
Greenbelt City Council discussed 
a broad range of issues including 
a proposed resolution to oppose 
the transportation of nuclear 
waste, the city's right to indepen
dently detennine its own zoning 
rules, and the use of Public 
Works personnel and equipment 
to erect campaign signs. School 
Resource Officer David Buerger 
reported on his law enforcement 
efforts at Eleanor Roosevelt High 
School. 

Radioactive Waste 
What methods should the city 

use to promote its views on na
tional issues? This was the ques
tion raised by a request from Ray 
and Barbara Stevens, who asked 
council to adopt a resolution to 
oppose the transportation of 
nuclear waste to Nevada. 

Council pointed out that the 
city had already sent letters to of
ficials opposing the congressional 
bills which would allow such 
transportation. However, Barbara 
Stevens said that she and some 
other citizens had talked at length 
with an aide to Rep. Steny H. 
Hoyer, and that he seemed un
aware of the issue. Stevens said 
that the letter which had been 
sent to Hoyer and others "didn't 
get into their brains." 

Mayor Toni Bram believed 
that it would be a bad idea to 
pass a resolution because "the 
elected officials with whom we 
work would not recognize this as 
Greenbelt's normal procedure." 
At the suggestion of Council
member Edward Putens, and with 
the agreement of Ray and Bar
bara Stevens, council decided to 
send the old Jetter again, attach
ing new information to it. 

Zoning Independence 
State issues were addressed by 

Fifty Years Ago 
The Big Storm 

by James Giese 
July, 1945-Wind and light

ning played havoc in Greenbelt 
on Tuesday, July 10. The wind 
took two roofs off of hangers at 
Schrom airport, ripped down over 
a hundred feet of masonry block 
wall at the Maintenance Building 
yard on Hamilton Place and 
twisted awry a line of trees be
tween 21 Parkway and the Ath
letic Clubhouse. Many house
holds lost electricity as a result 
of the storm. 

Damaged by the hangar roof 
collapses at Schrom Airport was 
an Ercoupe airplane, a forerunner 
of the famous nonspinnable plane 
built by the Engineering and Re
search Corporation in nearby 
Riverdale. A truss fell on the 
plane just ahead of the tail sur
face, buckling the fuselage, bend
ing the left wing tip and tearing 
a couple of large holes in the 
fabric. 

Bricks were hurled as far as 
150 feet when lightning hit the 
boiler room chimney at 44 Ridge. 
The bolt then entered the attic 
roof at 44-E, the home of the 
Thomas Canning family. The bolt 
passed out through a bedroom 
wall and left plaster and pieces 
of moulding in its wake. The 
Canning's youngest daughter had 
been in the bedroom only min
utes before, but roused by the 
storm, she had come downstairs. 
(Tom Canning would later be
come a city councilmember and 
mayor.) 

Delegate James Hubbard, who 
described to council several bills 
which are making their way 
through the Maryland legislature. 
The one of most interest to 
Greenbelt is a bill which would 
allow Greenbelt, Bowie, and Col
lege Park to have home rule in 
zoning. 

The County Council presently 
determines Greenbelt's zoning. 
Councilmember Rodney Roberts 
expressed the sentiments of coun
cil by saying, "I don't want the 
county council to be telling us to 
what we have to live with in the 
future." 

Later in the meeting, after 
Hubbard had left, council debated 
whether to push only for the 
above bill or whether the city 
should also support a bill al
lowing Greenbelt to determine its 
own zoning, without linking it to 
Bowie and College Park. 

Councilmembers were divided 
on the issue. "I think our biggest 
advantage now is Delegate 
Hubbard's position," said 
Councilmember Tom White. 
"I'm interested in winning." 

Councilmember J Davis and 
Putens agreed. Davis said, "I'm 
concerned that if we put in both 
(bills}, we'll Jose both .... If we 
can get some of this we can keep 
going for the whole." 

Bram and Roberts preferred to 
support a Greenbelt-only bill as 
well, but in the end voted with 
the rest of council to support 
Delegate Hubbard's bill alone. 

School Resource Officer 
Council began the night by 

listening to a report by Eleanor 
Roosevelt High School's School 
Resource Officer. David Buerger 
described his police work among 
the students, saying that "the re-
1 ationship between law enforce
ment and education is long over
due." 

Buerger said that "what I see 
is that two percent of the student 
population cause one hundred 
percent of the problems." He re
ported that marijuana use is up, 
but truancy is down. 

Councilmembers offered much 
praise for Buerger's work. 
Putens pointed out that Buerger 
had responded to 556 complaints 

on the high school grounds and 
113 complaints off the grounds. 
Davis said that she had "only 
heard praise" for Buerger. "You 
are a role model for these kids," 
she declared. 

Campaign Signs 
After an extended debate, 

council decided to revise proce
dures for the posting of campaign 
signs for city elections. Council 
decided to continue the establish
ment of nine sites of city public 
property where election signs can 
be placed. However, Roberts 
protested the fact that he and 
other candidates were forced to 
allow the city staff to put up the 
signs. "I don't think that it's 
right that the city council use the 
public works staff as a private 
contractor to put up their signs," 
said Roberts. 

Council revised the rules to 
allow candidates, if they wish, to 
place their own signs on the 
poles which staff erects. At Rob
erts' suggestion, council also es
tablished a lottery system to de
termine which candidate's signs 
go where. 

Cable Blackout 
David Wilson, general man

ager of Maryland Cable, attended 
the meeting to discuss the recent 
rise in cable charges, and was 
asked by Putens about a cable 
blackout to some of Greenbelt's 
homes on September 7 and 8. 
Wilson, who was unaware of the 
reasons for the blackout, said that 
customers can request credit for 
the time missed. Putens pro
tested that Maryland Cable ought 
to be able to tell when its cus
tomers are missing service, and 
should credit them automatically. 

Genealogical Society 
Meets at Library 

The Prince Georges County 
Genealogical Society will meet 
Wednesday, Oct. 4, at 7 p.m. in 
the Greenbelt Library, 11 Cres
cent Rd. Historians Patricia 
Chickering and Mike Jenkins 
will speak on Harpers Ferry 
history. The meeting is open to 
the public and is free. 

A PRICELESS OPPORTUNITY! ! ! 

University of Maryland Symphony Orchestra, 
William Hudson, Conductor 

and 

Naoko Takao, pianist 
ina 

FREE CONCERT 

Wednesday, October 11, at 8 P.M. 

Eleanor Roosevelt High School Auditorium 

Greenbelt, Maryland 

ALL SEATS FREE, ALL SEATS FREE, ALL SEATS FREE 

For more information call the University Box Office 

(301) 405-1150 • ~ 

Our Neighbors 
by Linda Savaryn 

474-5285 
Dan and Sandy Hamlin of 

Lastner Lane are happy to an
nounce that they are grandpar
ents for the first time. Their 
granddaughter, Nathalie Simone 
Hamlin was born Sept. 18, 
weighing 7 lb. 12 oz. Proud 
parents are Josh and Pam 
Hamlin of Largo. Dan Hamlin is 
pastor of Greenbelt Community 
Church. 

The world welcomes Hannah 
Joan Bruce, 7 lbs., 5 ozs., born 
September 26 at Shady Grove 
Adventist Hospital. Hannah's 
proud parents are former 
Greenbelter's Robert and Nancy 
Neumann Bruce of Taylorsville, 
Md. Grandparents are Gale 
Mullen and fonner Greenbelters 
Joan and George Neumann and 
stepgrandmother Louise Bruce. 

Congratulations to Armin and 
Wiebke Sholz, of Mandan Rd., 
on the birth of their first child. 
Daughter Lisanne Eileen was 
born Sept. 19, a healthy 7 lbs. 1 
oz. Father Armin is a visiting 
genetic scientist at USDA's 
Beltsville Agricultural Research 
Center. Here since May 1994, 
the Sholz family will return soon 
to Germany where grandparents 
eagerly await their first meeting 
with Lisanne. 

Regina Schmitt has completed 
training in fundamental military 
skills at the Army ROTC Camp 
Challenge at Fort Knox, KY. 
Camp Challenge is designed to 
give college students like 
Schmitt who have not taken 
ROTC courses the chance to en
ter the program. Schmitt is the 
daughter of Henry Schmitt of 
Laurel, and Rita Howard of 
Greenbelt. A 1992 graduate of 
Hammond High School, Colum-
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Fifty Years Ago 
New Diaper Service 

by James Giese 
July, 1945-In a quarter page 

ad, Greenbelt Consumer Services 
announced the start of a crib 
diaper pickup and delivery ser
vice to Greenbelt homes. Prices 
ranged from $1.60 per week for 
12 small diapers per day to 
$1.90 for 15 large diapers. For 
50 cents extra you could get all 
of the baby's wearing apparel 
washed and fluff dried. Service 
included the diapers, a metal dia
per can, two mesh bags and a 
deodorizer. 

Fifty Years Ago 
Atrocity Movie 

by James Giese 
July, 1945-The Greenbelt 

Citizen's Association arranged 
for the showing of a documen
tary movie which provided 
graphic evidence of the horrors 
of Nazi atrocities. The official 
War Department pictures, pre
sented by the Washington Star, 
were shown at the elementary 
school. The movie had · aroused 
much interest in the Washington 
area. Children under 16 were ex
cluded from the showing due to 
the frankness and vividness of 
the presentation. 

bia, she is currently a student at 
Salisbury State University. 

Congratulations to Kamen D. 
Piperov of Greenbelt for receiv
ing a Citizens National Bank 
Scholarship and to Sandra S. 
Davis of Greenbelt for receiving 
a General Scholarship to Prince 
Georges County Community 
College. 

Traditional 
Funerals 

Monuments Crematio:i 
Service 

Donald V. Borgwardt 
Funeral Home, P.A. 

4400 Powder Mill Rd. 
Beltsville, Md. 20705-2751 
(301) 937-1707 

Pre-Need Counseling 
By Appointment 

~L!,~~ 
Greenbelt Arts Center 

(123 Centerway, next to the Post Office) 

SEPTEMBER 

This Fri. & Sat., at 8 PM and Sun. at 2 PM 

Neil Simon's play 

Jake's Women 
directed by Ed Starr 

Mixing laughter and tears, the audience meets a 
man who uncovers the pain and vulnerability in his 

life and discovers the courage to love. 

Sep. 29, 30; Oct. 6, 7, 13, 14 at 8 PM 
and Oct 1 & 8 at 2 PM 

produced by special arrangement with Samuel French, Inc. 

soon Acting Classes for Children, Teens and 
Adults start soon. Call if interested. 

Unless otherwise noted, tickets cost $8, $6 seniors & students. 
For more information. call the Greenbelt Arts Center: 441 -8770. 
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Beltway Plaza To Sponsor 
Safety Awareness Day 

Shedlin Recognized 
For Achievement 

Steven Shedlin of Rehab Ex
perts of Maryland, Inc, Greenbelt, 
has obtained a Certificate in Life 
Care Planning for Advanced 
Catastrophic Case Management 
from The Rehabilitation Training 
Institute in association with the 
University of Florida. The 
completion of this accredited spe
cialty course work represents the 
highest level of achievement in 
life care planning and related 
Catastrophic Case Management. 

Beltway Plaza will be hosting 
two safety awareness days on Fri
day, Sept. 29 from 2 - 8 p.m. and 
Saturday, Sept. 30 from noon to 
6 p.m. There will be information 
ranging from fire safety to 
childproofing homes. Knowl
edgeable staff will be available to 
answer questions, and children's 
activities and attractions will be 
available. 

Greenbelt Softball Team 
The City of Greenbelt, Prince 

Georges County, and Maryland 
State Police will be there with 
information on crime prevention, 
to answer questions, and to dis
play their vehicles. A Medivac 
helicopter will land at the mall 
for all customers to inspect. Lo
cal fire departments have offered 
their trucks, fire safety informa
tion, and a "Stop, Drop, and 
Roll" program for the kids on 
Saturday from noon to 3 p.m. 
The seat belt ride will be avail
able on Friday, hosted by MD 
State police and Allstate Insur
ance. The characters that will 

Greenbelt 's softball team sponsored by American Realty earned 
the run ner-up spot in the men's slow pitch summer league. Most 
va luable players were selected; they are pitcher Kevin Kincius 
with a record of 14 and 1, and outfielder Ki rk "King Kong" Iselly. 
The latter led the team in runs, home runs and RBI's. Kevin 
Fend lay led the team with 11 doubles. Greg Varda and "Boo" 
Cantwell tied with 3 triples each. Steve Gingell led all batters 
with 63 hits and a fantastic average of 778. 

Weichert Associates 
To Attend Conference 

Six sales associates from the 
Greenbelt office of Weichert, Re
altors have qualified to attend the 
company's Leaders Summit Sales 
Conference at the Marriott Con
ference Center in Colonial 
Williamsburg, Virginia, from Sep
tember 20-22. 

Joyce Roper, Ashton Vessali, 
Peter Mullings, Johnny Williams, 
Nicole Cure, and Beverly Ball 
have qualified to attend the con
ference along with nearly 500 
other top sales associates from the 
company's Virginia, Maryland, 
and Washington, D.C. regions. 

Two highly acclaimed speak
ers, Barb Schwartz, a nationally
recognized speaker in the real es
tate industry, and Dick Jackman, 
the Corporate Communications 
Director for the Sun Company, 
will be sharing some of their ex
periences during the Summit. In 
addition, there will be educational 
seminars, panel discussions, work
shops, and recreational opportuni
ties offered throughout the three
day conference. 

Weichert Honors 
Roper and Vessali 

Joyce Roper and Ashton 
Vessali were named the top pro
ducers of the Greenbelt office of 
Weichert Realtors for August. 
Vessali was also named the Top 
Sales associate, and Roper re
ceived honors as the office's Top 
Listings Sold, Top Volume, and 
Top Listings Obtained associate 
for the month. 

Management Courses 
Offered in Fall 

Prince Georges Community 
College's Continuing Education 
office is offering a series of 
short management courses during 
the Fall semester. Courses are 
geared to the new or aspiring su
pervisor or manager who wants 
to be trained in the hands-on 
skills relevent to his/her position, 
and are taught by practicing pro
fessiona 1s in the field. A Letter 
of Recognition is available for 
those who complete 60 classroom 
hours of training. 

Classes will be held in the 
evenings and on weekends, start
ing in September; there is a fee 
per course depending on the 
length. No textbooks are re
qu:red 

Call, 301) 322-0726 for more 
infonnation, qr a. l;lrochure. 

McDonald's Opens 
At Beltway Plaza 

McDonald's Corporation is an
nouncing the grand opening of its 
newest location in the west end 
expansion of Beltway Plaza Mall 
on September 30. To assist in the 
announcement will be Ronald 
McDonald himself performing a 
safety show for the children to 
coincide with the mall's event, 
"Safety in September." The 2,400 
square foot restaurant will offer 
McDonald's fare. Their signature 
huge golden arches will be used 
as entranceways. 

Snyder Honored 
James R. Snyder, senior vice 

president of the Greenbelt office 
of Legg Mason, has been named 
to the All-American Team of The 
American Funds Group of mutual 
funds. 

Snyder was cited for out
standing service to investors in 
the Baltimore and Washington ar
eas and for excellence in financial 
counseling in mutual fund invest
ments and variable annuity con
tracts. 

Snyder has been with Legg 
Mason since 1970. He has been 
in the financial services field for 
25 years. He is a certified finan
cial planner, and a branch man
ager and is also on the Chair
man's Council. 

Snyder graduated from the 
University of Maryland in Col
lege Park in 1965 with high hon
ors and a BS degree. 

Composting Demo 
On November 4 

The Recycling Advisory 
Committee invites everyone to 
learn about backyard 
composting, nature's oldest 
method of recycling. The City 
of Greenbelt will demonstrate 
composting techniques on Sat
urday, Nov, 4, from 10 a,m.
noon behind the Howard B. 
Owens Science Center which is 
located next to DuVal High 
School at 9601 Greenbelt Road. 
Owens Science Center instruc
tor and nature historian, Martin 
Tillett, will demonstrate passive 
and active composting tech
niques. There will be hands-on 
exhibits on display. In addition, 
residents can learn how to en
hance their own soil with 
leaves, grass and other yard 
materials. There will be a draw
ing for a gift certificate from 
Hechingers in Laurel. For more 
information about this event or 
a free brochure, call 474-8308. 

A.RE YOU 
Re9istered 

to Vote? 

~ 
~ 

Greenbelt 
Recreation Department 

The Greenbelt Recreation Department invites talented 
artisans and crahers to participate in the Twenty-Fourth 
Annual Craft Show and Sale. This year's show will be held 
at the newly renovated Greenbelt Community Center 
(formerly Center School). 

Show Dates: Saturday, December 2 
10:00 AM - 5:00 PM 
Sunday, December 3 
11 :00 AM - 4:00 PM 

Vendor Fee: Ten-foot area, both days-$60.00 
Six-foot area, both days-$50.00 
Non-profit/children 16 and under-free 
Non profit over 16-$20.00 

Resident applications are currently being accepted. Open 
registration begins October 2, 1995. Apply at the Recreation 
Business Office 8:30AM-4:30PM or call 397-2200 for 
additional information. 

enhance the event for the children 
will be "Ronald McDonald," 
"Buckle the Bear," & "Vince & 
Larry." Ronald McDonald will 
be hosting an hour long safety 
show for the kids on Saturday at 
11 a.m. 

Free self defense seminars are 
being offered by Shaolin Kung 
Fu Studio for four-year-olds-on 
up, and a free seminar, offered by 
Nations Bank on how to safely 
handle money, will be held on 
Saturday afternoon. The Lion's 
Club will sponsor a bicycle safety 
film for kids, encouraging them 
to view the film with a chance to 
win a free helmet. 

All events and exhibitions are 
free to the public. Although the 
event is titled "Safety in Septem
ber", Beltway Plaza is encourag
ing everyone to attend. A better 
understanding now will lead to a 
better future. Further information 
regarding times and dates of 
events can be obtained by calling 
Laura Latimer at (301) 422-3300. 

Party City Is Here 
Quantum Management Company 

is pleased to announce that Party 
City has just opened its doors on 
September 10. Party City is located 
on the outside of Beltway Plaza 
Mall on the west end near the new 
Giant Food store. Party City is the 
superstore of the party goods indus
try, occupying over 8,500 square 
feet and they offer party goods at 
deep discount prices. 

According to the Party City Cor• 
poration, they opened at this loca
tion because of Beltway Plaza's ex
cellent location, easy access, and 
the diversity of stores. 

Weichert Realtors 
Attend Academy 

Mary Baylor and Susan 
Hightower have recently gradu
ated from the Weichert Academy 
of Real Estate and have joined 
Weichert's office in Greenbelt. 

After completing the required 
licensing course for residential 
real estate sales, Baylor and 
Hightower spent two weeks in 
the Academy for more extensive 
training, where they participated 
in a variety of exercises simulat
ing the everyday experiences of 
professional sales associates. 

The News Review 

Welcomes News 

from Greenbelt's 

Businesses 

for this page. 

BIRDSEED SALE 
Special Pre-order Prices! 
~ Orde~ by m~il for 
~~ pick-up in 

~ _- :_ . ·- College Park 

_ Call 301-652-9188 
x:3027 . ~ ~ - .. 

,. .. · for order form 

Proceede; benefit local cone;ervation and education programa of 

AUDUBON NATURALIST SOCIETY 
8940 Jones Mi l l Road Chevy Chase, MD 2081 5 

SHOP 'TIL YOU DROP 
MINNEAPOLIS MALL OF AMERICA 

/5JI '?£ November 4-6, 1995 
't: ~~i1. IJJ OR 

R-:.~ f' 
~ ·~~ December 1-3, 1995 

$347.00 per person, double occupancy 

Roundtrip Air on Northwest from BWI 
2-nights at Days-Inn 
Transfers to Hotel 
Limited Availability 

$50.00* Deposit Due at Time of Booking 
CALL: Kathy 

(301 474-1302 or 301 858-0843) 
"Deposit is Non-refundable 

GREENBELT TRAVEL SERVICES 
551 0 Cherrywood Lane, Greenbelt, MD 20770 

( 301 ) 4 7 4-1 300 TDD 345-9003 
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Election 
(Continued from page one) 

man Development Policy Com
mittee and the Finance, Adminis
tration and Intergovernmental Re
lations Policy Committee. He is 
currently a member of the Small 
Cities Committee. 

Putens is a 1972 graduate of 
the University of Maryland where 
he earned his degree in microbi
ology, and was a member of the 
University's lacrosse team. While 
attending college, he was em
ployed in various research capaci
ties for medical and research de
velopment companies, and co
authored several patents dealing 
with minimizing air pollutants. 

Valerie Siegel 
Valerie Siegel received her 

Bachelor of Science degree in 
the behavioral and social sci
ences summa cum laude from 
the University of Maryland 
where she was president of the 
Alpha Sigma Lambda honor so
ciety. She has been an instruc
tor at the University of Mary
land intermittently since 1981. 
In 1984 she received her law 
degree from the University of 
Baltimore. Siegel is a member 
of the Maryland Court of Ap
peals, the United States District 
Court, and the United States 
Supreme Court. She was 
elected a fellow of the Mary
land Bar Foundation in 1991. 

Valerie practiced law in 
Greenbelt for three years before 
becoming an Assistant State's 
Attorney for Prince Georges 
County in 1987. She had been 
prosecuting felony cases in the 
Homicide/Narcotics Division for 
more than four years when she 
resigned in July 1993. At that 
time she was appointed by the 
Maryland State Bar Association 
to direct the Doctor/Lawyer Ed
ucation Partnership in all of the 
middle schools in Maryland. 
This drug education project 
puts teams of physicians and 
attorneys into small classroom 
settings to discuss the medical 
and legal consequences of 
involvement with alcohol, to
bacco, marijuana and inhalants 
as well as other, more power
ful, illicit substances. Her office 
is here in Greenbelt. 

Valerie has held leadership 
positions with the Maryland 
State Bar Association, the 
Prince Georges County Bar As
sociation, the Women's Bar As
sociation, and the Prince 
Georges Women Lawyers• Cau
cus. Governor William Donald 
Schaefer appointed her to his 
Advisory Board for Justice As
sistance, where she chaired the 
drug treatment committee. She 
has also been a member of the 
Association of Trial Lawyers of 
America and the Maryland Trial 
Lawyers Association, the Amer
ican Bar Association Special 

Committee on the Drug Crisis, 
and the American Bar Associa
tion Special Committee on 
Youth Education for Citizen
ship. 

Over the years, Valerie has 
written several publications, in
cluding two articles published 
in the Maryland Bar Journal. 
The 1986 Maryland State Bar 
Association (MSBA) publica
tion Harmfully Involved: Mary
land Youth in Crisis was re
leased at the same time that 
University of Maryland basket
ball star Len Bias died after in
gesting cocaine. Valerie wrote 
the narrative portion of the re
port. The report also contained 
53 policy recommendations for
mulated by members of a spe
cial MSBA committee on which 
Valerie served. By 1991 more 
than half of those recommenda
tions were adopted by the 
Maryland General Assembly, 
the Maryland Department of 
Education, and several govern
ment agencies. She also wrote 
the course guides, Issues in 
Criminal Justice and Alcohol in 
American Society, for the Uni
versity of Maryland University 
College. 

In Greenbelt, Valerie has 
been president of the Lakeside 
Citizens Association, chairper
son of the Greenbelt Crime Pre
vention Committee, secretary of 
the Eleanor and Franklin Roo
sevelt Democrati.c Club, and co
chair of the 1985 Citizens for 
the Bond Issue. She is a charter 
member of the Greenbelt Arts 
Center and Friends of the 
Greenbelt Museum. She is a 
founding director of the David 
R.S. Craig Memorial Scholar
ship Fund. 

Valerie moved to Greenbelt 
in 1978 as the wife of Harold 
Aryai Siegel, a Greenbelt resident 
for 36 years. Together they raised 
their eight children on Maplewood 
Court. Three of those children (to
gether with two of their five 
grandchildren) are now home-own
ers in Greenbelt. 

(Biographies submitted by can
didates) 

15th Kinderfest 
At Watkins Park 

The 15th Annual "Kinderfest!" 
will be held at Watkins Regional 
Park, 301 Watkins Park Drive, 
Upper Marlboro, on Sunday, Octo
ber l from noon to 5 p.m. 

This festival is for the entire 
family and offers carnival games, 
clowns, puppet shows, miniature 
train, carousel rides, scarecrow 
making, a pumpkin patch, country 
bands, hayrides,. and costumed ani
mal characters. 

Parking, demonstrations and ex
hibits are free with nominal foes 
for rides, booths and refreshments. 
For inf onnation or to arrange for 
assistance with disabilities call 
249-9220; TIY 249-9223. 

Blessing (!f 
the Anittietls 

.1 p ... , Seitwreiet)I, Septe ... ber 30 
St. Georges Chwrch, Glenn D~le 

T eikc Greenbelt ~.C . to MD 564 j \ \ > -
T\trn ~l9ht, then ltttttte'41eite tcft ,, . 

All Welco, .. e! Shcffe,4 To,-s Too! ( c:1-;---,,--<t_~ 
More fnlo: 262·3285 ..___..,J 
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Registration 
(Continued from page one) 

with the county in order to vote 
in Greenbelt, one must be a cit
izen of the United States, at least 
18 years of age as of November 
7, domiciled within the corporate 
limits of the city as of the regis
tration date, not convicted more 
than once of an infamous crime 
(direct questions to the election 
office 952-3270), and not under 
guardianship for mental disabil
ity. 

Potpourri 

As of August 31, eligible vot
ers in Greenbelt totaled 7,941. 

Election workers are needed 
for the Nov. 7 Council election. 
Call the City Clerk at 474-3870 
if interested. 

Trio Concert 
The Department of Music at 

the University of Maryland at 
College Park will present the 
Dohnanyi Piano Trio on Monday, 
October 9, at 8 p.m., in the 
Ulrich Recital Hall. Founded in 
1993, the Dohnanyi Piano Trio is 
comprise of three artists, Eliot 
Chapo, a violin, Lubomir 
Georgiev, cello, and Carolyn 
Bridger, piano. 

All three have had extensive 
and diverse international careers 
as performers and teachers. The 
recital is free and open to the 
public. For information call (301) 
405-1150. 

LORIE SCHEIBEL 
Long & Foster Realtors 

301-262-6900 

For Sale 
A Private Retreat!! 

122 Northway-Bissful living in this 
lovely 3-4 Bedroom home with new 
gourmet kitchen, screened porch and 
deck off kitchen backing to lush yard 
with trees. $169,900. 

Affordable!!! 
1 Forestway Detached 2 bedroom, 1 
bath, one-level living in the heart of 
Greenbelt. New everything, private 
driveway, ample storage. Handicap 
adaptable. $109,900. 

Garage Townhomes 
Greenbelt and Woodstream-3 
Bedrooms, 3 finished levels, many 
luxury features including all new 
windows, deck, fireplace and so much 
more. Flexible occupancy. $139,900+ 

Olde World Charm 
Lanham one acre, one purchase 
price, 2 houses, main house and 
"carriage house." Main house has 2-3 
bedrooms, 2 finished levels with extra
large workshop. Carriage house is 1 
bedroom, kitchen, bath, fully 
renovated. $134,900. 

Lorie Scheibe! 
LIST WITH THE LEADER 

Coxon 
(Continued from page one) 

taking (Eunice) to the Greenbelt 
Labor Day Parade. All the 
politicians come to her and she 
has an issue for each of them." 
In the rest of the county, Coxon 
is known for her service on the 
Prince Georges County Advi
sory Committee on Aging, in 
the Prince Georges County 
Civic Federation, in the League 
of Women Voters, and on the 
Writing Board to draft the char
ter for Prince Georges County. 
Coxon has also garnered a 
nomination for the Prince 
Georges Women's Hall of 
Fame. 

So what's next for this 
lobbyist, activist and supporter 
of the rights of women and se
nior citizens? Well, she's 
showing no sign of retiring yet, 
even though she was born in 
the year the Titanic went down. 
As she says, "In spite of the 
premature death of my husband 
at 44, and cancer, it's been a 
wonderful life!" And it is 
clearly evident that she will 
keep on being the "institutional 
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See Fall Migration 
At Patuxent Refuge 

Kick off National Wildlife 
Refuge Week by witnessing the 
fall migration of waterfowl, rap
tors and songbirds at the Wildlife 
Viewing Area of the Patuxent 
Research Refuge North Tract. 
The program, called "Fall Migra
tion !our," is open to ages 16 
and older and will be held on 
Sunday, Oct. 8, from 8:15 - 10 
a.m. Bring binoculars and field 
guides and dress for the outdoors. 

Children, ages 5 - 10, can dis
cover what it is like to migrate 
through hands-on activities and 
games. The program, called "Mi
gration Headache," will be held 
on Sunday, Oct. 8, from 10 -11 
a.m. 

Both programs are free of 
charge. Space is limited, so ad
vance registration is required. 
For more information, directions, 
or to register, call (410) 674-
3304. 

memory" of Greenbelt and the 
rest of the county for years to 
come. 

Bullseye! 
If you're looking for an opportunity to own 

your own business without any of the typical 
hassles, you've hit the bullseye! We require: 

• No selling • No experience 
• No capital investment • No inventory 
• No delivery • No employees 

• No quotas 

For more information: 
Attend 1 Hour presentation Tuesdays 7:15 p.m. 
at Greenbelt Library - Conference Room 1 & 2 

11 Crescent Rd., Greenbelt, MD 20772 

INDEPENDENT REPRESENTATIVE __ ....,. __ G 
----- -- g ------TELECOMMUNICATIONS 

The Opportunity is Real. The Time is Now. 

Greenbelt Co-op Pharmacy 
121 Center Way, Greenbelt, MD 20770 • (301) 474-4400 

October 6 Friday, 5pm-7pm 
November 4 Saturday llam-lpm 

*You 11111st sign a co11se11tfor111 ack11ou•ledgi11g ;•011r age, agreeit1g to ,1 waitil1g period 
of 15 111i1111tes after receivi11g the 1•acci11e m,d verifyi11g 110 healtl, restrlctio11s. 
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"Apples for Computers" at Giant 
Giant Food, Inc. has an

nounced the 1995-96 edition of 
the company's highly successful 
Apples for the Students PLUS 
program began on Sunday, Sept. 
17. The program will run for 24 
weeks, ending on Saturday, 
March 2, 1996. 

The 1995-96 school year 
marks the seventh consecutive 
year Giant Food has offered 
Apples for the Students PLUS. 
During the past six years, the 
program has enabled Giant Food 
to award over $37 million worth 
of educational equipment to more 
than 3,200 schools in Maryland, 
Virginia, Delaware and the Dis
trict of Columbia. Giant Food ex
pects even more schools to par
ticipate in Apples for the Students 
PLUS this year, as the program 
has been expanded to include the 
company's new Super G stores in 
Wilmington, Delaware and 
Cherry Hill, New Jersey. This 
year's program will include an 
expanded selection of calculators 
and PBS videotapes. 

The program works quite sim
ply: Schools collect pink register 
tapes and send them to Giant's 
Apples for the Students PLUS 
headquarters where they are de
posited into the schools' ac
counts. When schools have ac
quired enough register tapes, they 
may order equipment. 

Schools will once again auto
matically receive double credit 
when a participating manu
facturer's product is purchased. 
The double credit will appear at 
the bottom of the register receipt 
along with the Apples for the 
Students PLUS total. 

Through its Adopt-A-School 
Plan, Giant encourages businesses 
to adopt schools by setting up an 
employee or customer/client tape 
collection receptable and/or by 
matching their total tape collec-

tion dollar amounts with a cash 
gift of one percent or more do
nated directly to schools. Over 
350 businesses adopted schools 
during the 1994/1995 program. 

For more information about 
Giant's Apples for the Students 
PLUS, please contact Giant Food, 
Inc., Apples for the Students 
PLUS, Dept. 872, 6300 Sheriff 
Rd., Landover, Maryland 20785, 
or call (301) 341-4162 in Wash
ington, 995-4162 in the Baltimore 
area, or 1-800-476-6498, ext. 
4162, in Delaware and New Jer
sey. 

Fifty Years Ago 
Editor Quits 

by James Giese 
July, 1945-Anne Hull sub

mitted her resignation as the thir
teenth editor of the Greenbelt 
Cooperator. She was the third 
woman to hold the position and 
had served since September, 
1944. At a staff meeting, some 
explanation was brought out for 
the high turnover rate in editor
ships. For example, there were 
difficulties in organizing the staff 
and mechanical problems faced 
by the incumbent. Suggestions for 
easing the lot of future editors 
included observation of deadlines 
for news material and recruiting 
more reporters and office work
ers. 

Also resigning was the assis
tant editor, Eleanor Ritchie. Suc
cessors were not immediately 
named. (Although never an
nounced, Ritchie apparently was 
talked into staying and becoming 
editor, as her name appeared on 
the masthead of the next issue as 
the editor and for each issue 
thereafter for the remainder of the 
year.) 

GREENBELT NEWS REVIEW 

Labor Day Sports Winners 
The Greenbelt Recreation Department names the following event win

ners for their sports events in the Labor Day Festival. 
T-Ball Hitting: 4 yr olds - Connor Hibbs, Devin Fendlay; 
5 yr olds - Tyler Hibbs, Casey Disharoon; 6 yr olds - Michael 

Bistany, Justina Quick; 7 yr olds - P.J. Curtice; and 8 & 9 yr olds - Sean 
Dwyer, Lauren Disharoon. 

Hockey Shoot Off: 5-7 yr olds - Shane Fendlay; 8-10 yr olds 
-Lauren Disharoon; 11-13 yr olds - Graham Boyle; and 14-16 yr olds -
David Saunders. 

Golf: Closest to the Pin: Seniors - Bill Blacker; Women - Mel Riley; 
Men - Jeff Williams; 11-18 yr olds - Sean Swenson; and 10 and under 
- Mike Teske. 

Hot Shot Basketball: 11 & under - Sean Swenson; and 12-18 - Jake 
Dworkin. 

Football - Distance/Accuracy: 11 & under - Sean Swenson; 12-18 
-John Forter; and Adults - Jon Amundson. 

Kid's Scavenger Hunt: 1st Place - J.D. Flanagan, Jason Flanagan, PJ. 
Curtice; 2nd Place - Jacqueline Lilly, Maureen Clum; and 3rd Place -
Meghan Lloyd, Tom Lloyd, Sara Hinsley, Lizzy Hinsley. 

Adult Scavenger Hunt: 1st Place - Kathy James, Mo Irving, Theresa 
Kincius; 2nd Place - Eileen Osborne, Cindy Osborne; and 

3rd Place - Steve Schlosser, James Vermilion, Tony Marino, Jennifer 
Logsdon. 

Volleyball - 2 on 2: Team: Saints (Dennis Strahl, Duane Cranford). 
Volleyball - 4 on 4: Team: Beasts (Mike Alfaro, Ronnie Hurt, Chris 

Menjivar, Mike Ritchie). 
Singles Horseshoes: 1st Place - Steve King; and 2nd Place - Pat 

Foster. 
Doubles Horseshoes: 1st Place - Keith Watkins, Carl Watkins: and 

2nd Place - Pat Foster, Danny Foster. 
Home Run Derby: Tyrone Barnes (4). 
Men's Softball Tournament: 1st Place - Residential Appraisal; 2nd 

Place - Millers; and 3rd Place - Mutual Life Insurance. 
Pool Tournament - 18 and up: Jeff Teske, and 18 & under: David 

Gray; Ping Pong - Singles: Stan Swetnam and Ping Pong - Doubles: 
Yuen Lee, Chien Wong. 

Depression Screening 
Laurel Regional Hospital will par

ticipate in National Depression 
Screening Day, on Thursday, Oct. 5, 
at 6 p.m. in the hospital's second 
floor conference room. 

The program will include a pre
sentation on the causes, symptoms 
and treatments of depression, fol
lowed by a short video. A written 
screening test for depression will be 
offered, and participants will have the 
opportunity to disc~ the results with 
a mental health professional. 

For infonnation call 497-7914. 

Discover Herbs 
This fall people can discover 

herbs with hands-on Discovery Kits 
at the National Arboretum. Each 
weekend there will be a special 
theme from medicinal herbs to cook
ing with herbs. Docents will be on 
hand to answer questions, so come 
and have a close encounter on Satur
days and Sundays; September 30 and 
October l, 7, 8, 14, and 15 from 1-
3 pm. The National Arboretum is lo
cated in Northeast Washington with 
the main visitor's entrance on New 
York Avenue. Call for information at 
202-245-2726. 
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City Notes 
Work continued at the Com

munity Center and in flowerbeds 
throughout the city. Traffic sur
vey counting devices were re
moved from Ora Glen Drive and 
placed on Cherrywood Lane. 

Greenbelt 
Homes 

Terrific 2 bedroom end 
unit shows like detached 
home. Kitchen remodeled, 
laundry room addition, 
office/den on 1st floor, 
fenced rear yard, walk-in 
closet in bedroom and 
more. $59,900. 

Great price on this 3 bed
room end unit which 
backs to woods. Fresh 
paint, newly refinished 
hardwood floors, new 
kitchen floor. All in quiet 
location. Only $52,000. 

Garage comes with this 
nice 2 BR block unit. 
Berber carpet in living rm, 
kitchen opens to dining 
room, fresh paint, vinyl 
siding and more. $59,950. 

Beautiful wood trim 
accents this 2 bedroom. 
Upgraded kitchen & bath 
attic fan, custom deck, foy~ 
er addition with ceramic 
tile and full size washer & 
dryer. Only $59,900. 

Convenient location with 
this 3 bedroom block unit 
with garage, upgraded 
kitchen and bath, laundry 
room addition, vinyl sid
ing, and fenced yard. 
$64,500. 

For more information call 

SHELLY WEST 
Lawton Realty, Inc. 
(30 I )507-3279 

We promise you caring, 
comfortable ... affordable dentistry 
... and we're in your neighborhood! 

0 ur family has been serving your 
community for 54 years and we just keep· growing 
so we're proud to announce the opening of the 
NEW ADDITION to our dental building. 

Our main concern is to give you safe and 
complete quality care which is why we've taken 
hundreds of hours of continuing education. We 
utilize state-of-the-art equipment and sterilization 
techniques to create beautiful, healthy teeth for a 
lifetime. 

DISTINCTIONS AND AWARDS: 
OR. CLAYTON S. MCCARL SR. 
Fellow in International College of Dentists. 
Fello~Jn American College of Dentists. 
DR. (:LAYTON S. MCCARL.JR. 
Fellow in Academy of General Dentistry. 
OR. JAY MCCARL 
Fellow In Academy of General Dentistry. 
DR, PAYIP J. MCCARL 
Quintessence Award for Exceilence in Clinical 
Restorative Dentistry. 

All four Ors. are ranked as Clinical Field Instructors for 
1991-92 by the UniversifV of Maryland Dental School. 

DRS.MCCARL 
3D1-474-4144 

Or.Jay 
Or. Clayton.Sr. 

Dr. Cl11y1on.Jr. 

~cCarl 
McCarl 

McCarl 
& McCarl 

28 Ridge Road 
Greenbelt, Maryland 20n0-0111 

Dr. Dave 

Call us todav for a Satisfyi.ng Smne ! 

~--------------------------1 
For Our New Patients : 

1 

Polishing & Cleaning : 

$20 i 
after 

Complimentary Initial 
Dental Exam 

' I 
! 
I 
I 
I 
I 

' I 
I 

' ' Only $20.00 for a complete l 
polishing and cleaning. ! 
Includes necessary x-rays on : 
day of examination. : 
Good only with coupon. : 
Value up to $84.00. I 

I I 

L----------------•---------~ 
Our office hours are: 
Monday 
Tuesday 
Wednesday 
Thursda~ 
Friday 
Saturday 

9·6 
9.9 pm 
9.9 pm 

e_am • 6 
8 am-6 
8 am-3:30 pm 
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Dr. Clark at Town Meeting 
by Mary Moien 

Approximately 200 parents, ad
ministrators, and community mem
bers gathered at Eleanor Roosevelt 
High School (ERHS) on September 
20 to attend a school board town 
meeting hosted by Suzanne 
Plogman, PG School Board vice 
chainnan. The main pwpose of the 
meeting was to meet Dr. Jerome 
Clark, the new Superintendent of 
Schools and to hear him speak on 
his reorganization plan-communi
ties committed to children. 

Clark began his talk by stating 
that he has four years to make a 
difference in Prince Georges 
County and he knows that this 
means four years or less. He is 
dedicated to the idea of communi
ties committed to children and 
pointed out that part of the Board 
of Education's Mission Statement 
includes extensive and meaningful 
parent/community involvement. 
This is his primary emphasis. 

Clark intends that the school 
system be held accountable for the 
success of its children. He will lead 
by example, not by edict. The 
children's agenda must be ad
dressed first, not the agendas of the 
principals or the teachers. He em
phasiz:ed that we all are the stew
ards of a good life for our children. 
Parents, teachers, and community 
must act now. Clark described the 
school system by using a business 
model. Education is the biggest 
business in the county. In educa
tion, like business, there is a bot
tom line. The bottom line for edu
cation is the graduation rate and 
having children acquire skills to go 
on to college or to work and to 
have a good life. 

ext, Clark presented his pri
ority commitments to children 
through: academic achievement; 
school safety; teacher and ad
ministrator accountability; and 
community involvement. Parental 
involvement is vitally important in 
the scheme. Each parent must set 
aside time to work with and for 
the children and the county. Young 
people come to school with the 

BRENDA 
BENTON 

Realtor Associate 

Home: 
577-8818 

Page: 
301-629-8345 

GREENBELT/LANHAM $119,000 
WONDERFUL 3 LEVEL 

Spacious TH w/fenced yard, huge walk-in 
closels. Finished basement. Neutral decor, 3 
BRs, 2.5 BA, convenient to NASA, 
Balt.iWash .. u of MD, National Archives, etc. 
PAGE BRENDA 301-629-8345 

Dir. Greenbelt Rd. (Rl 193) to Cipriano to 
Right on 8674 Brae Brooke. 

GREENBELT $214,900 
LARGE & LUXURIOUS 

5 levels of character, charm, & elegance is all 
here in 1h15 4/5 BR, 3 BAs backing to woods & 
bike!J09ging trail to indoor/outdoor pool & 
fitness center as well as Lake Recreation Park. 
New lop-of line gourmet krtchen w/fireplace & 
larmly room. 
PAGE BRENDA 301-629-8345 
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attitudes and qualities that are in 
their home and community. Nega
tive action is not learned at school; 
thus, home and community must 
change to encourage children to 
change. 

Under Clark's new plan, all of 
the schools in the county have 
been divided into 20 clusters of 
schools. Each grouping is com
prised of 7-13 schools under the 
leadership of a Chief Educational 
Administrator (CEA), usually the 
principal of the local high school. 
Dr. Gerald Boarman, the ERHS 
principal, is the Chief Educational 
Administrator of the Roosevelt 
cluster. That cluster includes 
Greenbelt Springhill Lake, 
Glenarden Woods, James McHenry 
and Magnolia elementary schools, 
Greenbelt Middle School, and 
Roosevelt High School. The clus
ters will have clearly defined ex
pectations; community of schools 
organizations; and corporate reports 
to the community. The CEA's have 
been relieved of some of their day
to-day activities in the high schools 
so that they will have time to visit 
the other cluster schools and take a 
hands-on approach. 

Community involvement is es
sential through parent outreach and 
involvement; community of schools 
advisory boards; OASIS Centers; 
business partnerships; and system 
wide advisory councils. OASIS 
centers will be located in at least 
one school in each cluster and will 
be places where students can come 
to "refresh themselves" and to ob
tain academic assistance. Clark is 
asking every adult and secondary 
student in the county to volunteer 
eight hours to the schools during 
the school year. 

There is a more controversial 
8egment to the superintendent's 
plan--controversial in his words. 
He proposes "no fault" learning in 
the early grades, with a focus on 
opportunities, not labels, i.e., 
grades. Using a story from his own 

early school life, Clark emphasized 
that at age five, you should not be 
made to feel you are less in the 
world than others. Grades are for 
adults, not young children. He does 
not want to destroy the enthusiasm 
of the children. 

Clark summerized his presen
tation by commenting on the fact 
that the school auditorium was not 
full. He stated that the crowd was 
1/3 the sire of the crowd for hear
ings on the proposed new stadium. 
This is the wrong emphasis. Edu
cation is the great equalizer. We 
become different people through 
education. 

Parkdale Reunion 
There will be a reunion for the 

Parkdale High School class of 
1970 on Saturday, Oct. 7 at the 
Holiday Inn in Gaithersburg. Call 
294-0960 for infonnation. 

FAITH MINISTRIES 
II you are serious about making 
changes in your behavior, or in 
how you feel, we can help you. 
Using dynamic Bible principles, 
massive changes can take place 
in your marriage, family, per
sonal and business li!e. We can 
help you overcome: 

Alcoholism 
Smoking 
Depression 
Worry 
Fears (All Kinds) 
Pride 

Gluttony 
Sexual impurity 

Fatigue 
Anger 
Drugs 

Jealousy 
Infirmity 

Bitterness 
Impatience 
Demon Possession 
Hyperactivity 
Bickering 
Violence 

Selfishness 
Insomnia 

Guilt 
Loneliness Demon Oppression 

We invite you to our Bible 
Teaching and Group/Individual 
Deliverance Services. 

Time: Sundays 4:00-7 :00 p.m. 
Place: 40 Ridge Rd., Greenbelt 

For a personal appointment, 
call 441-4935 or write: 

Faith Ministries, P.O. Box 865, 
Greenbelt, MD 20768. 

·**********************************· 
RE-ELECT 

~--

Judith "J" Davis 
Greenbelt City Council 

J's Service ... 
Representative 
• Metropolitan Development 

Policy Committee, COG 
• Energy, Environment, & 

Natural Resources 
Committee, National 
League of Cities 

Liason 
• Recycling Advisory 

Committee 
• Bicycle Task Force 

Vice President 
• GIVES: (Greenbelt 

Intergenerational Volunteer 
Exchange Service) 

Member 
• Labor Day Festival Committee 
• Citizens for Greenbelt 
• Greenbelt Arts Center 
• Friends of the Greenbelt 

Museum 

J' v· . s 1s1on ... 
• Modernize Police Programs 

and Equipment 
• Support Community Policing 
• Expand Neighborhood 

Mobile Watch Programs 
• Work to Solve Safety Issues 

Associated with Increased 
Traffic 

• Preserve Green Space and 
Expand Bicycle Trails 

• Strengthen Greenbelt's Tax 
Base 

*Pull Lever 
"6A 

for J" 
Tues., 
Nov. 7 

• New Deal Cafe Auth.: s. McKinley, Treas. 

•¥¥¥¥¥¥¥¥¥¥¥¥¥¥¥¥¥¥¥¥¥¥¥¥¥¥¥¥¥¥¥¥¥¥• 

Vision 
(Continued from page one) 

"We have the vision," Putens 
replied. "I want to bring in 
people to sell the process." 

In other words, Hobbes said, 
"You've got your vision; you 
need strategy and tactics to 
carry it out." 

Putens agreed with this de
scription of his views, saying, 
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"I have a vision . but it 
doesn't preclude some changes" 
if the process reveals weak
nesses in council's present vi
sion. 

Council and staff concluded 
the work session by agreeing 
that staff would develop a new 
process which would include 
council's vision for the future 
of Greenbelt West. 

Andrew G. Aronfy, M.D. 
220-1200 

7525 Greenway Center Drive 
Suite 11 0, Greenbelt, MD 20770 

INFLUENZA (DISEASE AND VACCINE) 
Influenza is caused by a vi

rus subdivided into several 
types of which A and B are the 
most prevalent. Within each 
type there are several sub
types. Major shifts occur 
among the subtypes about ev
ery 10 years, and these are 
given names like Asian flu, 
Hong Kong flu, Swine flu, etc. 
Minor shifts occur yearly, 
hence every year a new vac
cine combination is required. 

Influenza occurs in epi
demics, mainly in the winter 
months. Type A is more severe 
and occurs mid-winter. Type B 
occurs mainly in late winter. 
About every ten years a major 
epidemic or pandemic (world
wide epidemic) occurs when a 
shift takes place from one sub
type to another. The greatest 
pandemic took place in 1918-
19, when 20 million people 
died all over the planet
mostly from bacterial compli
cations. (Such a thing could 
not happen today because of 
the existence of antibiotics.) 
The disease is spread from 
person to person, and children, 
old people, and ill people are 
most susceptible. The incuba
tion period is about 3 days. 
Children remain contagious 
from the day before, till about 
7 days after the onset of symp
toms. The disease is highly 
contagious. 

The symptoms of influenza 
are: fever, chills, diffuse 
muscle aches, malaise (feeling 
badly), headache, cough, and 
watery pink eyes. The sever
ity of the illness varies greatly. 
Complications can be serious: 
bacterial pneumonia, Reye's 
syndrome (affecting the brain 
and liver), Guillain-Barre syn
drome (causing paralysis), 
myositis (muscle disease), and 
carditis (inflammation of the 
heart). Severe complications 
are rare. 

The outlook in uncompli
cated influenza is excellent. 
Complete recovery is the rule. 
Symptomatic treatment is 
most important to prevent 
complications: non-aspirin 
containing fever suppressants 
(aspirin has been implicated in 
causing Reye 's syndrome), 
cough medicine, rest, and liq
uids. There are no acceptable 
antibiotic agents against this 
disease at this time. 

Prevention of influenza in 
children consists of avoidance 
of the disease if possible, 
immunization, and medica
tion. There are two antiviral 
agents for this disease: 
Amantadine and Rimantadine. 
The latter has fewer side-ef-

fects. They only protect 
against Type A flu. They are 
used in children and in adults 
to prevent flu in high-risk pa
tients. (In adults they are also 
used to treat the disease.) Vac
cine and drug should be used 
together during an epidemic. 

VACCINE against influ
enza is safe and effective. It is 
changed yearly in anticipation 
of the expected subtypes be
lieved to strike during the 
coming season. The vaccine 
must be given YEARLY. Two 
kinds are in use: the inacti
vated whole virus vaccine for 
adults, and the subvirion 
(split) vaccine for children. 
The vaccine should be given 
sometime in autumn in antici
pation of the influenza season 
in the winter. Previously 
unimmunized children should 
receive two shots, about a 
month apart. Reactions will 
occur in about one-tenth of 
recipients, and consist of fever, 
and a sore arm where the vac
cine was injected. Serious 
complications do not occur in 
children. (Very rare cases of 
Guillain-Barre syndrome have 
occurred in adults with the 
swine flu vaccine.) Children 
with severe allergy to eggs or 
chickens should not receive 
the vaccine. 

Influenza vaccine is recom
mended for everyone, but the 
following groups are espe
cially urged to get it: people 
with chronic lung diseases 
(asthma, cystic fibrosis, respi
ratory allergies, emphysema); 
people with heart disease; 
people with immune defi
ciency disease (such as AIDS), 
or those receiving immuno
suppressive treatment (such as 
cancer patients); people with 
sickle cell anemia; people with 
chronic diseases: kidney 
trouble, diabetes, and those on 
long-term aspirin therapy 
(Kawasaki's disease, rheuma
toid arthritis); people in house
holds with high-risk adults. 

The vaccine can be given to 
anyone over six months of age. 

I urge every child who is on 
ALLERGY SHOTS, and every 
child who has ASTHMA to get 
the vaccine yearly. Influenza 
can be a devastating disease in 
such people. 

Our charge for the flu vac
cine is $20.00 per shot. (The 
initial vaccination in small 
children requires two shots a 
month apart.) Insurance will 
sometimes pay, depending on 
their whim. You may wish to 
check with them. 

If you have any questions, 
please don't hesitate to call u,. 
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Home & Business 
Improvement$ 

WISLER CONSTRUCTION 
Dry,wall * Painting * Car
perrtey * Aooll6ltlical Oe,iling 

• Tile • Etc. 
Li.een&ed • Bonded * Insured 
MHIC #40475 345-1261 

Wall to Wall Carpet 
Enterprise Carpets 
Lewis Merritt 441-1266 

All brands & styles at 
REASONABLE Prices. Call 
for Appointment Anytime. If 
no answer, please call back. 
I'm out selling to your 
neighbors. 

~ ~ 

~ I 

Crescent Square 
Old Greenbelt 

one bedroom 
apartments 

From $495.00 
Vista Mgmt. Co. 

301-982-4636 
~ ' 

ra ra 

lbVREL 
ttlLL 

LANDSCAPING 
M.H.1.C. 45685 

Senior Citizens Discount. 
Moving? Relatives coming? 
Working too many hours? 
No job too big or small. 
Bi-weekly. monthly, one time 
service available. Bonded/insured. 
Realtors: We clean vacant houses. 

ZEUS ELECTRIC 
Custom Quality Work 

Done w/ Pride! 
No job too small. 

Service work and new homes. 
ALL work done by 

Master Electrician 
lnsured Lie. #1142 Pr: Geo. 

301-622-6999 
Beeper 301-907-1025 

Are You Interested In 
Delivering 

the News Review within the 

core of Greenbelt. 

Call 

David Stein 899-4800 
Leave name, address and phone 

number. When a route in 

your area opens up, you 

will be called. 

Design Installation 
Patios - Brick 

& Flagstone 
Retaining Walls 
Ponds & Waterfalls 
Snow Plow Service 

(301) 474-4136 

GREENBELT FEDERAL CREDIT UNION 
Now Offers 

MOST® 
Cards to its Members. 

To Join Your Community Credit Union Cati: 
474-5900 

A credit union for persons who live or work in Greenbelt. 

Serving the community Since 1937. 
Each account Insured to S 100,000 by NCUA, 

a U.S. Government Agency. 

~tlYA~ 
~ ~ -65' ill 

YOU CAN HAVE 

A NEW VOICE 
A FRESH CHOICE 

GREENBELT NEWS REVIEW Thursday, September 28, 1995 

CLASSIFIED 
AUTOMOTIVE 

1987 DODGE CHARGER - Sporty 2-
door hatchback. Dark grey. Good con
dition, very dependable. Excellent 
AM/FM stereo/cassette system. Great 
buy at $1,575. 220-4606 

JoAnn's 
BOOKS 

THE ORGANIZED 
USED BOOKSTORE 

10438 Baltimore Ave. 
Beltsville, MD 20705 

(301) 937-0259 

SALE SALE SALE 
Larger GHI townhouse 

4 Bedrooms, Finished 
Basement, 2 1/2 Baths 

CAC, DW, W &D, Gas Heat 
Hardwood Floors, Ceiling 

Fans, Backs to Woods, Many 
Upgrades! Perfect Condition! 

PRICE REDUCED! 
$99,900 

LET'S MAKE A DEAL! 
SD Laurel HIii Rd. 

220-3026 

LOCATION I LOCATION I 
18 N Ridge. 8reanbelt 
2 BR GHI townhouse 
For sale by owner 

Short walk to town center, 
backs to wcms, fenced yd, 
shed, Hdwd fl, new bath, 
built-ins, overhem lighting, 
ceiling fan, laund rm, w ID, 
attic stairs, assigned parking, 
freshly painted. $45.900. 

(410) 740-8291 

CHILDCARE .. 
LICENSED, EDUCATED, loving 
mother to babysit at her home. All 
ages. Good references. Also evenings 
and weekends. Call 474-2455. 

CHILDCARE/NANNYSHARE avail
able - Our caring, creative nanny avail
ab le to care for your toddler, 
preschooler with our 2-year-old at our 
home, weekdays Fr or PT, 7:30 a.m. -
5:30 p.m. Call Nancy K. at (202) 512-
9960 or (301) 552-1995. 

HELP WANTED 

FOOD SERVICE MANAGER for the 
New Deal Coffeehouse, which will be 
in the community center Friday and 
Saturday nights with potential to ex
pand. Also looking for volunteers and 
members. Mail resume to: New Deal 
Cafe, PO Box 992, Greenbelt, MD 
20768-0992. 

MAINTENANCE 
GROUNDSPERSON - Must have ex
perience in grounds care and be a team 
player. Must be able to handle heavy 
physical labor. High school diploma/ 
GED & valid driver's license required. 
Apply in person between 9 a.m. and 4 
p.m. Greenbelt Homes, Hamilton 
Place, Greenbelt, MD. EOE 

INTERNET TRAVEL 

Autumn Kuei ("K way"), infonnational 
technology consultant offers high tech 
solutions with the high touch approach. 
Specializing in personal computer 
(PC) pur, hase and instruction, invest
ment portfolios, and Desktop Publish
ing. Yes, she does make house calls. 
Kuei has MSA in Administration and 
B.S. in information systems manage
ment. Call 513-0886. 

LOST& FOUND 

FOUND - At bus stop on Southway. 
Bag of assorted items, including com
pressor/nebulizer, child's toys. To 
claim and identify, please call 474-
8000, or come to the City Manager's 
office, 25 Crescent Road. 

L!:'IEl!a!:l!,'1El!:1LJ!3L:ILl',1!;19!:1!;19!'1.."L!:'l!:'l!:19S!:'IEL!:1!:19El!:~lE9!;1.!:'1El!:'IEl!:IEISEL~19!:L!:'1El!;l!;I!; 
I£ I£ 
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@ GREENBELT @ 
@ @ 
m AUTO & TRUCK REPAIR CO. @ 
I£ I!; 

1£ A.S.E. Certified Technicians 1£ 

@ Serving Computerized Electronic @ 
~ Ignition & Emission Control Systems fil 
@ All Major & Minor ~epairs @ 
@ On Foreign & Domestic Autos Located in rear of ~ 
1£ Mobil Service Station @ 
@ PHONE: 982-2582 in Roosevelt Center @ 
@ We accept ffi ~ 159 Centerway @ 
1£ ~ Greenbelt, MD 20770 I!: 
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SPA QUALITY 
SKIN CARE 

Gwen Vaccaro • Facials 
R.N., Esthetician and • Therapeutic Massage 
Nationally Certified • Waxing 
Massage Therapist • Make-up Design 

143 Centerway, Greenbelt, MD 20770, 301-345-1849 

PRE-PAID CALLING CARD SALE 

COLLECTABLES!!!! RENEWABLE!!!! 
ALL CARDS ARE LIMITED EDITIONS 

SAVE ON CALLS AROUND THE 
CORNER OR AROUND THE WORLD 

1) SEVEN WONDERS OF THE ANCIENT WORLD {7 CARDS) $70 SET 
SALE PRICE - $55 

2) NORMAN ROCKWELL COLLECTION (IO CARDS) $100 SET 
SALE PRICE - $80 

3) MISS AMERICA 1995 - HEATHER WHITESTONE $10 EACH 
SALE PRICE - S8 

NOW AVMIABLE - INTERNATIONAL CALUNG CARDS. 
CALL TO OVER 200 COUNTRIES. 

PHONE: PERSPECT DEVELOPMENT ASSOCIATES, INC. (301) 779-7391 
or AtAIL ~/0 TO: P.O. BOX 305, RIVERDALE, MARYLAND 20738 

RATES 
CLASSIFIED: $2.50 minimum 

for ten words. 15¢ each additional 
word. No charge for listing items 
that are found. Submit ad with pay
ment to the News Review office by 
IO p.m. Tuesday, or to the News 
Review drop box in the Greenbelt 
Co-op grocery store before 7 p.m. 
Tuesday, or mail to P.O. Box 68, 
Greenbelt, Maryland 20770. 

BOXED: $6.00 column inch. 
Minimum l 1/2 inches ($9.00). 
Deadline 10 p.m. Monday. 

Include name, phone no. and ad
dress with ad copy. Ads not consid
ered accepted until published. 

MERCHANDISE 

NEW & USED OFFICE MACHINES 
- Sales/rentals/service. A-1 Office 
Machines, 301/277-8200. 

MISCELLANEOUS 

"BOTTLED WILLPOWER!" - Lose 
up to 30 lbs, 30-day money-back guar
antee! All natural, Doctor rec
ommended. 301-419-8196. FREE 
Catalog and samples. 

MAKE MONEY by helping others 
improve their health. PT, no fees, free 
brochure. Call 30Jn79-739I for de
tails. Helping the body help itself. 

REAL ESTATE 

THREE BEDROOM BRICK GHI TH 
- $80,000. Many upgrades: remodeled 
kitchen , laundry room & bath. Pos
sible rent-with-option ($1500 security 
deposit, $750 month rent, with $200/ 
month credit toward down payment). 
A great deal! FSBO. 3% coop with 
brokers. 474-1982 evenings. 

Needed 
Now 

The NEWS REVIEW needs a 

volunteer to take the copy to the 
printshop in Beltsville by 7 a.m. on 
Thursday mornings. Chesapeake 
Printing is located in the 
Ammendale Business P~rk off of 
Route 1 at Ritz Way. 

If you drive lhat way to work 
early on Thursday and would be 
willing to help us out please call 
441-2662 to volunteer. 

~RI~ 
REALTY, 

Bath & 1/2 for $39,900 
6 S Plateau, hardwood floors, 

fenced yards-2 A/Cs. 

Brick W /Garage 
completely new kitchen new 

frig. range, disposal dish 

washer, central A/C end unit 

large fenced yard. 

Lakewood House 
Reduced to $139,900 

3 Bd., 2 Ba comer lot. C/AC, 
dishwasher, upgrades 

Lakewood Lot For SaJe 
one of very few building sites 

left in Greenbelt-great address 

GIORGECANTWIU. 
982-7148 
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A DVBRTISING 
FOR SALE BY OWNER- 3C Plateau 
Place, Greenbelt. 2 BR GHI 
townhome. Hdwd floors, remod. kit. 
and bath, painted 9/95, new W/D, En-
glish perennia.l garden, backs to 
woods. $49,900. 301/220-0318. Open 
house 10/1, 1-3 p.m. 

FOR SALE BY OWNER- 4 BR, 2-1/ 
2 Bath TH. Windsor Green, 3 finished 
levels, 12 x 20 deck. Bsmt has 4th BR/ 
o~fi1;e, rec room, _fireplace. Pool, ~en-
ms Cc;>J.!rtS. Closing help. Appraised 
$133,500. 301/982-0487. 

HOME MOVIES Slides, Pictures 
transferred to VHS, Tape Repair. HLM 
Productions, Inc. 301-474-6748. 

CALDWELL'S APPLIANCE SER-
VICE-All makes repaired.Call after 
5 p.m. 840-8043. 

TOM McANDREW -GREENBELT 
WINDOWS & PAINT INC.-Re-
placement windows and doors and vi-
nyl siding.Phone 474-9434. MHIC 
26087. 

PIANO LESSONS-Greenbelt. Spe
cializing in beginners. Kids and adults. 
345-4132. 

DWP WORD PROCESSING - Qual
ity, accuracy, academic and business. 
301/277-8474 

PROFESSIONAL ORGANIZER will 
help turn your home or office into a 
place where everything can be found. 
Beautiful results! (301) 982-3358 

TRANSLATIONS AND WORD PRO-
CESSING (English/Spanish) - Term 
papers, resumes, tables, and newslet-
ters. Reasonable rates. 474-3072 

YARD SALES 

YARD SALE - Old Greenbelt. 60 
years of treasures. Furniture, house-
hold items, National Geographies, col-
lectibles. Sat. Sept. 30 9-2. Raindate: 
Oct. 7. 11-N Ridge Road. 

- -YARD SALE Clothes, size 14 18. 
Women's, shoes 7 - 8, Metal Miter 
Box, Electric cords, lOOF - 50F. Pots, 
pans, dishes. 9/30, 10/1 - 10 a.m. - 3 
p.m. 59-K Ridge Road. 

YARD SALE - Saturday Sept. 30. 
Rocking chair, lamps, brown wicker 
table, kitchen items, magazine rack, 

SALE: QUALITY CHILDREN'S 
USED CLOTHING 

Sponsored by University Park 
Children's Clothing Co-op 

Fall and Winter Clothing! 
Excellent Prices! 

Saturday, October 7, 11 :00 am to 2:00 pm 
Riverdale Presbyterian Church 

Queens Chapel Rd. University Park, MD 

Sega & games 

Sega w/Sonic 1-$60, Sonic 2-$10, 
Morta! Ko~bat $15, Mortal ~pmbat 2-
$25, Lion King $20, Street Fighter $15, 
Aladdin, Indiana Jones, NBA Jam RBI 
B'ball, Street Fighter, X-Men at $15 ea. 

plus more. 

Activator $40 w/EC 

Call Luke at 345-8397 

GHI 
3 Bedroom $57,900 

JUST REDUCED! 

$2000 closing help_ Outstanding 

Condition Many extras, 

Security System, Updated 

Kitchen New Patio, Great Yard 

and More! 

' 

Call Pat Holt 
RE/MAX IOO 

' 
301~805-2315 

House Cleaning 
$5,000 CLOSING HELP! Prelisting 
price $210,000. 4 Bedroom, 2-1/2 
bath, 2 car garage on cul-de-sac. Fin
ished basement apartment with 2 bed
ro'lms, bath, kitchen, separate en
trance. New carpet, paint & vinyl. 
Greenbrook Estates. (301) 345-7731. 

TOWNHOUSE FOR SALE - Near 
Greenway Center. On Metro & U.M. 
bus line. 4 Bedroom, 3-1/2 bath. 
Separate apartment. N/Q GI assumable 
loan. $136,000. Will co-op. Pool & 
tennis. 474-1952 

CASH for your valuables! Jewelry, 
diamonds, watches, cameras, tools, 
guns. We buy, sell and loan anything 
of value. We pawn autos. A-l Pawn
brokers 345-0858 

dot matrix printer, old jewelry, glass- = 
ware. Mare!! 7:30 - 11 a.m. 139 i 
Northway Rd. 
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Greenbriar 
Yard Sale 

Do you need help with your 
house cleaning? Let us help. We 
are a husband and wife team 
working in your area for over 
seven years with excellent 
Greenbelt references. 

We provide weekly, bi-monthly 
and a spring type cleaning. Also 
available are wi,tdow cleaning 
and interior painting. 

REAL ESTATE-RENT 

MOWING, MULCHING and leaf re
moval. We can do it all! If you want a 
reliable, professional and reasonable 
lawn service, call Mike at 345-6387 for 
a free estimate. 

YARD SALE - Multi-family. Great 
stuff priced to move! Household 
items, toys, books, puzzles, jewelry. 4 
Court Ridge. Saturday, 9/30, 9 - 1. 
Rain date Sunday, 1 - 4. 

ROOMS FOR RENT on Lakeside. 
Smoke/alcohol/drug free home. Great WIDOW WANTS house cleaning job. 
location. Call Carol, 301/982-5824. Honest, reliable. Call 779-8883. 

MOVING/GARAGE SALE - Living, 
dining, bedroom, kitchen furniture. 
Miscellaneous household items. 
Kawaii Piano - $1,500. Greenbelt Rd. 
ta Hanover Pkwy, left Megan to end -
7104. NO EARLY BIRDS! 11-5,Sat
urday, Sept. 30. (301) 345-7731 

RENTAL - GREENBELT UPSCALE 
furnished one bedroom near NASA/ 
BW Pky./95. Washer/Dryer, large 
modern kitchen, shopping nearby. 
Flexible lease. (301) 424-8347 

SERVICES 

HOUSECLEANING - Weekly, bi
weekly, $30-50. References, free es
timates. Debbie, 552-5418. 

HOUSECLEANING - I have 
Greenbelt refs. of 3 years. Weekly, bi
weekly, monthly, $45 to $55 - Melody 
(Glenn Dale) 805-9676. 

GUITAR Lessons - Scales, c-chords, 
theory, reading. Full-time instructor. 
937-8370. 

FENCES PAINTED 
Repaired, or Installed. 

To GHI Specification 
Also trash enclosers 
Local references supplied 

Call for quick response 

301-596-5793 
Leave Message 

Greenbelt Museum 
Seeks volunteers to share 
Greenbelt's fascinating history 
giving tours of the house at 10-B 
Crescent, restored in 1937 style. 
Two hours per month. Ample 
training. Increase your personal 
knowledge, meet visitors from all 
over the world. Provide a valuable 
community service while you 
enjoy! Call Linda Warner at 345-
8361, or leave message at the 
Museum 474-1936. 

J. Henson 
PHOTOGRAPH/CS 

• portraits 

• portfolios 

• advertising 

• commercial photography 

J. Henson 
photographer 

441-9231 

CERTIFIED ENGINEER - Heat/AC, 
Refrig., Plumbing, Carpentry, Paint
ing, HOUSEHOLD REPAIRS! (301) 
474-0629 

GIFT BASKETS FOR LOVED ONES 
Introduces Fruit Baskets, Baby, Wed
ding, Birthday Baskets & more 1 To 
place order call (301) 982-3358 or 
(301) 779-6923. Free Delivery Lo
cally. 

HOUSECLEANING available. "We 
clean so you won't have to!" (301) 
474-0629 

HOMEMADE cakes, cookies, candies 
& other treats. Any occasion, even 
school functions, bake sales, etc. 
Boxed Gift Packages available. Small 
& large orders. (301) 474-0629 

Holbert's 
Home Imp. 

Carpentry Painting 
Remodeling Repairs 

M.H.I.C. 25916 

Call Jack 345-9117 

YARDSALE-SAT.9/30, 9-1:00,116 
Periwinkle Ct. Huge selection girls 
clothing, most sizes, books?' toys. 
Raindate ton. 

Eleanor Roosevelt PTSA 
Fundday 

Saturday, October 7, 1995 
9-3 

Flea Market, Crafts, 
Used Books 

Free Admission 

Crab and Shrimp 
Fall Feast 

St. Hugh Council of the Knights of 
Columbus will be holding a "Crab and 
Shrimp Fall Feast" on Saturday 
October 14, 1995 from 6 p.m. ta 9:00 
p.m. in Grenoble Hall, locatc~t St. 
Hugh Church, 135 Crescent Road, 
Greenbelt, Maryland. Cast is $20 for 
adults and $10 for children under 12. 
For additional information or to make 
reservations please contact Larry Crabil 
at 345-9355 or Jim Ragusa at 262-
4164. 

COPIES• NOTARY• FAX• 220-2317 

CENTRE V 11DEO 
151-A Centerway 

{Located in the Domino Pizza Bldg.) 

220-2310 
FREE MOVIES 
(with membership) 

RENTALS • SALES • SERVICE 
SUPER NINTENDO • NINTENDO • SEGA GENESIS 

SENIOR CITIZEN DISCOUNTS 
VISA Over 4,000 Videos on Location Mastercard 

College Park, Maryland 

CD§,RECORD SHOW 
over 70 quality dealer tables 

Sunday, Oct 1st - 1 O a.m. - 6 p.m. 

Classic Rock 
Alternative 
Heavy Metal 

Soul 

Rhythm & Blues 
Jazz 

Imports 
Oldies 

Music For All Tastes and Budgets 

Buy - Sell • Trade 
Admission 

$2.50 

Audiophile Vinyl 33's, 4S's 78's 
50¢ Off with this ad 

Additional Info 
(410) 730-3730 or (703) 620-4468 

Holiday inn - College Park 
10,000 Baltimore Blvd. (Rt. 1) 

1-495/1-95 Exits 25/25A (Beltsville) 

FREE CD TO FIRST 40 AT THE DOOR 

• Saturday, October 7 
10 am-2 pm 

Community Building 
7 600 Hanover Parkway 

: 441 .. 1096 

MY MAID is an insured, 
reputable company. 

Call John or Tammy 

for Free estimates at 

= 
(301) 262-5151 

l1IN1lN(~l1ll~ 1•1..1\NNIN(, 
• RETIREMENT PLANNING/EDUCATION FUNDING 

Learn What 94% of All .Americans Fail to Do 
• INVESTMENTS - MUTUAL FUNDS, TAX DEFERRED 

ANNUITIES, MONEY MARKET FUNDS, CD'S 
Are you getting the returns you want and deseNe7 

• INSURANCE ANALYSIS-LIFE, DISABILITY, LONG TERM 
CARE 
Get the proper coverage at the lowest possible price 

• TAX PLANNING 
Sick & lired of paying more & more taxes7 

• ESTATE PLANNING 
Avoid probate. minimize cost & taxes 

JAMES A. CANTWELL, CPA, REGISTERED REP. 345-7891 -
Call Now For FREE One Hour Consultation 
Securities Offered Through H. Beck Inc. 

_, 11140 Rockville Pike, Aockville, MD 20852 301-468-0100 Iii 

Licensed 
Bonded 

MHIC 
#7540 

.... 

Construction Co., Inc. 
HOME REMODELING SPECIALIST 

Replacement'Windows • Siding• Roofing 
Repairs • Florida Rooms • Decks • Painting 

Kitchens • Additions • Bathrooms · 

BRICK - BLOCK - CONCRETE 
Free Estimates /Town References 

"Serving Greenbelt For 30 Years" 

CaUDickGehring 301/441-1246 
8303 58th Ave. • Ber n Heiuhts, MD 

A PLUS TV & Electronics 
Over 25 Years experience in servicing: 

• ColorTV's 
• Monitors 
• Stereos 

• Big Screens 
• VCR's 
• Security 

• Microwaves 

We Make House Calls 

345-3180 
4932 Edgewood Road 

Hollywood Plaza 
College Park, MD r--------------, 

I $10OFF I 
I any completed service with this coupon. I 
L Ask about senior citizens discount 1 ----------------4 

' 
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POLICE BLOTTER 
Based on Information Released by the Greenbelt 

Police Department 

A woman was sitting in the 
AMC 8 Theaters, 6000 block of 
Greenbelt Rd., watching a 
movie on Friday, Sept. 15, 
when a man sat down next to 
her. The man had a jacket on 
his lap, and the woman could 
see his hands moving under
neath the jacket. The man 
placed one of his hands on the 
thigh of the woman. The 
woman told the man to stop 
and to leave the theater. The 
woman followed the man as he 
began to leave the theater. The 
man fled the theater using the 
emergency exit doors at the 
rear of the theater. The suspect 
is described as a black male, 40 
to 50 years of age, 5'7" to 
5'8", with a thin build, short 
black hair, ruddy complexion, 
wearing a dark purple t-shirt, 
dark pants and carrying a 
jacket. 

A 21-year-old non-resident 
man was arrested as a result of 
being stopped for driving a ve
hicle with expired tags on Sat
urday, Sept. 16. A backup of
ficer observed the butt of a 
handgun protruding from under 
the driver's seat. The driver 
did not have a permit to carry 
the weapon, a loaded .357 cali
ber revolver. The driver was 
charged with transporting a 
handgun in a vehicle. After ap
pearing before a District Court 
Commissioner, the driver was 
released on personal recogni
zance pending trial. 

A resident of the 100 block 
of Westway reported her sons 
as having battered her and forc
ibly taken her ATM card on 
Monday, Sept. 18. The sus
pects were stopped by an of
ficer on Centerway. A search of 
the vehicle revealed a quantity 
of suspected marijuana and 
controlled dangerous substance 
(CDS) paraphernalia. A 26-
year-old resident man was ar
rested, charged with possession 
of a CDS with intent, posses
sion of a CDS, and possession 
of CDS paraphernalia, and held 
on $20,000 bond. A 20-year-old 
resident man was arrested, 
charged with robbery and as
sault and battery, and held on 
$5,000. A 17-year-old resident 
male youth was arrested, 
charged with robbery and as
sault and battery and held at 
Boys' Village, Cheltenham, 
pending juvenile court action. 

As officers were responding 
to a violent domestic dispute on 
Parkway on Friday, Sept. 18, 
police dispatchers advised the 
suspect was seen leaving the 
scene in a large blue pickup. A 
vehicle matching the description 
was stopped on Southway. A 
canister containing suspected 
marijuana was located during 
the vehicle search. The driver, 
a 36-year-old resident man, was 
arrested. charged with posses
sion of marijuana, and held on 
$ I ,000 bond pending trial. 

A vehicle was stopped in the 
6000 block of Greenbel• Rri. on 
Saturday, Sept. 16, for reg1 a
tion violation. A status check 
revealed the operator's driving 
priviledge was suspended. As 
the officer was issuing the traf
fic citations, the driver volun
tarily indicated there was con
traband in the glove box. A 

device used for administering 
crack cocaine was located. The 
driver, a 37-year-old non-resi
dent man, was arrested, charged 
with possession of parapherna
lia and driving with a sus
pended license, and released on 
citations pending trial. 

A 38-year-old resident man 
was arrested on an open war
rant in the 7700 block of 
Hanover Parkway on Monday, 
Sept. I 8. Suspected crack co
caine and a pipe commonly 
used for smoking crack cocaine 
were found on the man during 
a search. The man was charged 
with possession of a CDS and 
possession of CDS parapherna
lia and held on $500 bond. 

An officer on routine patrol, 
on Tuesday Sept. 19, in the 
Beltway Plaza parking lot ob
served three children left unat
tended in a parked vehicle. A 
31-year-old non-resident woman 
was charged, with leaving chil
dren unattended in a motor ve
hicle, and released on citation 
pending trial. 

A 37-year-old resident man 
was arrested, charged with tres
passing at Beltway Plaza Mall 
on Thursday, Sept 21. The 
man had previously been 
banned from the grounds. The 
man was released on citation 
pending trial. 

Thefts 

A resident in the 5900 block 
of Cherrywood Terrace con
tacted the police when he heard 
someone trying to pry the 
screen off of a window. The 
victim looked through his patio 
door and observed a man at
tempting to open the door. The 
suspect fled, initially hiding be
hind a vehicle on Cherrywood 
Court, toward Breezewood 
Drive. The suspect is described 
as a black man, 20-35 years 
old, 6'0", 190 pounds, wearing 
dark clothing. 

A witness reported observing 
someone break into a residence 
on Hamilton Place on Tuesday, 
Sept. 19. When officers ar
rived, the witness reported the 
suspect was still inside the 
house. The suspect was located 
and escorted from the resi
dence. Later, the same day, an
other witness called to report 
the man had broken into the 
house again. A 52-year-old 
resident man was arrested, 
charged with burglary, and held 
on $500 bond pending trial. 

A woman entering her resi
dence on Westway found a man 
standing inside on Tuesday, 
Sept. 19. The woman fled to a 
nearby residence to report the 
crime. The suspect used an un
known means to defeat the door 
lock. The suspect is described 
as a man, 5'6", wearing a black 
long sleeve shirt and dark 
pants. 

Other burglaries reported in
clude: a residence in the 6 l 00 
block of Springhill Terrace on 
Wednesday, Sept. 20, with 
home electronic equipment 
taken; and a residence in the 
7000 block of Megan Lane on 
Monday, Sept. 18, with home 
electronic, photography and 
other items reported taken. 

GREENBELT NEWS REVIEW 

Auto Thefts 

An officer observed a vehicle 
with expired tags in 7400 block 
of Greenbelt Rd. on Saturday, 
Sept. 16. A check revealed the 
tags had been reported stolen to 
Howard County Police in March. 
After the vehicle was stopped, 
and the driver arrested, further 
investigation revealed the vehicle 
was unregistered and uninsured. 
The driver, a 37-year-old non
resident man was charged with 
theft under $300, operating an 
unregistered and uninsured ve
hicle. The man was released on 
citations pending trial. 

An officer requested a check 
on a suspicious vehicle in the 
Beltway Plaza parking lot on 
Thursday, Sept. 21. The inquiry 
revealed the vehicle, a 1986 

. 

Toyota Camry, was reported sto
len to Montgomery County Po
lice and the tags had been re
ported stolen to Takoma Park 
Police on Sept. 14. No arrests 
were made in connection with 
the vehicle recovery. 

Three vehicle thefts were re
ported on Wednesday, Sept. 20. 
These include: a blue Toyota 
Camry four-door, no tags, from 
the 6000 block of Springhill Dr.; 
a beige 1993 Honda Accord four
door, MD tags BCV503, from 
the 6100 block of Breezewood 
Dr.; and a 1991 Honda Accord, 
from the 5900 block of 
Cherrywood Lane, which was re
covered in the 6100 block of 
Breezewood Dr. with a damaged 
ignition switch. 

Vandalism to, thefts from, and 
attempted thefts of vehicles were 

Thursday, September 28, 1995 

reported in the following areas: 
6000 block of Breezewood Dr.; 
9000 block of Breezewood Ter
race; 9100 block of Edmonston 
Ct.; 6000, 7500, and 7600 blocks 
of Greenbelt Rd.; 6400 block of 
Ivy Lane; 7900 block of Mandan 
Rd.; 7100 block of Megan Lane; 
Parkway; 400 block of Ridge 
Rd.; 2 court of Southway; 9100 
block of Springhill Lane; 100 
block of Tamarisk Ct.; and 100 
block of Westway. 

City Notes 
Work continued at the Com

munity Center and in flowerbeds 
throughout the city. Traffic sur
vey counting devices were re
moved from Ora Glen Drive and 
placed on Cherrywood Lane. 

REALTY 1 982-0044 
1 BEDROOM ® 

•MAKE ME AN OFFER• $24,900 & $1,500 Closing Help! 
Separate dining alcove. Oak kitchen cabinets. Stacking W/D. Gorgeous hardwood floors. Sunny location. 

UPPER LEVEL END UNIT $35,900 
Modern kitchen, stacking W/D, open stairway wall, carpeting, updated bath and big yard. Attic for storage. 

LOWER LEVEL END UNIT $34,900 & $500 Closing Help! 
Serene wooded location with deer. New carpet & paint. Great new bath. Walk-in closet. Huge yard with shed. 

UPPER LEVEL END UNIT $24,500 
Opened kitchen & stairway wall create an open & airy feel. Incredible hardwd floors, great bath & shaded yard. 

PRICE BUSTER $22,500 & $1,500 Closing Help! 
Upper level end. Fresh paint, sparkling clean & dazzling hardwood floors. Big sunny yard is great for a garden. 

2 BEDROOMS 

BRICK HOME in TOP CONDITION $79,900 & $1,500 Closing Help! 
Modern kitchen w/honey oak cabinets. Upgraded bath. Carpet & refin. hardwd firs. Lush & picturesque court. 

PERFECT HARDWOOD FLOORS $49,900 
Gorgeous private yard is loaded & lush I Enlarged kitchen with dishwasher and disposal. Separate laundry room. 

EXTRA HALF BATH $49,500 & $1,500 Closing Help! 
Big roomy kitchen. END unit with wide layout. Gorgeous yard overlooks the woods and is private and relaxing. 

MODERN END UNIT $55,900 & $1,000 Closing Help! 
Landscaped yard is fenced w/deck & shed. Gorgeous hardwd floors. Beautiful modern kitchen & sep. laundry. 

BLOCK HOME with AWESOME KITCHEN $62,000 & $1,500 Closing Help! 
Renovated eat-in kitchen. Great tile bath. Screened porch. Ideal location. Free vinyl siding. Owner financing. 

ENLARGED DINING AREA $49,900 & $2,000 Closing Help! 
Kitchen w/pass thru window & stack W/D. Tile bath w/pedestal sink. Fenced yard & shed. Covered front porch. 

NEW LOW PRICE ON BRICK HOME $45,900 & $1,000 Closing Help! 
Walk to the library. New appliances, new carpet & fresh paint. Bright & sunny yard. Covered porch and deck. 

WIDE FLOOR PLAN $49,900 
Modern kitchen in white/gray. Sunny yard & shed. Impressive hardwood floors. Cheerful bath w/oak fixtures. 

WONDERFUL WOODED LOCATION $49,900 & $3,000 Closing Help! 
Terrific interior. Updated kitchen & bath. Tasteful wallpaper accents. Tranquil fenced yard is easy to maintain. 

WIDE UNIT $48,900 & $2,000 Closing Help! 
Convenient court w/tons of parking. Modern kitchen w/new appliances. Plush carpet & refin hardwood floors. 

3 BEDROOMS 

SUPER VALUE $47,500 & $1,500 Closing Help! 
Freshly painted and brand new carpet. Spacious kitchen. 2 A/C's. Great yard with kids gym. Ready to go! 

JUST LISTED! BLOCK HOME $59,900 & $2,500 CLOSING HELP! 
Impressive home Is crisp, clean & bright white . Modern bath, updated kitchen and sep DR 

BLOCK HOME with FREE GARAGE! $59,900 & $2,000 Closing Help! 
Coveted location is close to the library. Updated kitchen & bath. Private, fenced backyard with covered porch. 

END UNIT with NEW LOW PRICE $49 900 & $2 000 Closing Help! 
Enlarged separate dining area. Roomy kitchen with pantry. Tile bath. Freshl/painted BR's. Large fenced yard. 

JUST LISTED! $52,900 
CENTRAL A/C! Huge screened porch. Great kitchen & bath WM/ carpet. Built-in loft bed. 

BLOCK HOME . . . . . $69,900 & $1,000 Closing Help! 
GARAGE at no extra cost! Large eat-in kitchen & big new fndge. Quiet fenced backyard. Sought-after location. 

BRICK END UNIT with ADDITION $84,300 & $3,000 Closing Help! 
Family room & 2nd FULL BATH. Country kitchen w/gorgeous cabinets. Refin. hardwd firs. Huge yard & shed. 

"The Greenbelt Specialists" 

Leonard & Holley Wallace 
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